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NONE

CHAIR CARROLL: Good morning.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Good morning ..
CHAIR CARROLL: The Human Services and Economic Development Committee will
come to order. ... (gavel)... And I'd like to welcome Committee members
Jo Anne Johnson, our Vice-Chair; Mike Molina; and Pat Kawano.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Good morning, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL:
And also we are happy to have with us this morning,
Charmaine Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Good morning.
CHAIR CARROLL: Good morning. We also have ... is our ... with us, Alice Lee.
MS. LEE: Good morning.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ed Kushi.
MR. KUSHI: Good morning.
CHAIR CARROLL:
And our Analyst Shannon Alueta, and
Karean Zukeran. See, I always mention everybody's name.

our Secretary

All right, we'd like to proceed directly to public testimony.
ITEM NO.3: WEST SIDE RESOURCE CENTER

(e.e. No. 00-316, C.C. 01-54)

MS. ALUETA: Mr. Chair, the first testifier will be Alvin Tagomori, followed by
Sister Roselani Enomoto.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Tagomori approaches the podium.
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•.. BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
MR. TAGOMORI: Aloha, Chairman Carroll, Vice-Chair Johnson, members of the
Human Services and Economic Development Committee and other, other
members of the County Council.
My name is Alvin Tagomori and my, today, my remarks come not only as the
Chair of the Board of the Directors for Ka Hale A Ke Ola Homeless Resource
Center and Hale Makana 0 Waiale, but also asa Dean of Student Services at
Maui Community College.
As Board Chair, I assure you that all board members are 100 percent in favor of
the proposed West Side Resource Center. We are committed to the full
implementation of the continuum of care system that exists at our facilities in
Wailuku and to work in collaboration with other agencies to provide the best
possible services to homeless and low-income residents of the West Side
Resource Center. Today, you will hear insightful perspectives from some of our
board members and our executive director about the proposed Center and those
that will receive its services.
As Dean of Students, I assure Maui Community College's commitment to support
the development of the West Side Resource Center by providing qualified
residents with full access to our academic and student support services and
programs. The college recognizes that our community is characterized by a
disproportionately large disadvantaged population that is confronted by severe
economic, social, and personal obstacles. Further, the geographic isolation of
our County, our economic flux, and limited local resources necessitate the need
for continuing and strengthening our collaborative effort with public and private
agencies and businesses.
As an educator, a major obstacle that I am keenly aware of is poor English and
math skills. Needless to say, the upgrading of these skills are essential in order
for students to acquire the competencies required of today's job market. By
partnering with the Department of Education, remedial math and English courses
are offered at MCC to students wanting to pursue our occupational and degree
programs. These courses are offered at no charge to students. These courses
are always, always full.
With expected benefit elimination that will result from the Welfare Reform Act of
1996, the need to access remedial and other types of life skills and occupational
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training will become critical, and Welfare recipients now must face the prospect
of becoming gainfully employed.
The need to expand services to the west side is evident and timely. Your
favorable consideration of this proposal will significantly contribute to improving
the personal and professional growth and achievements of those who reside in
the West Side Resource Center. Mahalo.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any questions? Thank you.
MS. ALUETA:
The next testifier is Sister Roselani
Keoki Freeland.

Enomoto, followed

by

NOTE: Pause while Sister Enomoto approaches the podium.

SISTER ENOMOTO: Aloha. Kakahiaka.
(?): Aloha.
SISTER ENOMOTO: I'd like you all to kind of relax and close your eyes for a moment.
I'm going to lead you in a little bit of a visual imistry ... , imagery. The-quite
different from the normal testimony, I think. So, please relax so that you can be
in a listening mode.
To everything there is a season ... and a time for every purpose under the
heavens.
The year: 1955.
The place: Lahaina Maui, a plantation village.
The people: Plantation families, one in particular, all born and raised on MauL
Mother, 35; father, 36; son,17; daughter, 15; daughter, 12; son, 9; son, 6;
daughter, 3. Mother is three months pregnant.
The home or the house: Three bedrooms, all opening into the living room, small
but comfortable. Front door entrance into the living room, kitchen/dining room
with back door exit. Toilet room and basin inside, maybe. Outhouse and shower
stall/public bathhouse in center of camp. Families assigned schedules for
bathing in the o'furoba.
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The story: Father works in, for Pioneer Mill and is a luna in the fields. Mother is
a housewife and mother and does not work outside the home. The children
attend Lahainaluna High School and Kamehameha III School, except for the
three year old and the unborn infant.
Front Street has a number of family businesses-such as selling fruit, especially
Hayden mangoes, right out of your front yard-produce, cracked seed and Ii hing
mui. Other businesses tended to specialize in a particular area of trade-like
selling clothes or imports and exports.
The Pioneer Hotel and Inn is the only hotel in town and there are a few
restaurants serving local favorites. Nagasako Store is the only "big" market.
One theater with American movies twice a week; Filipino and Japanese movies
one night a week each, sometimes. Oh, and the shave ice stands here and there
that the children save their pennies, nickels and dimes to buy. "Lahaina's hot,
you know!"
Every night the family sits down to eat dinner together as soon as father comes
home and rinses off the dirt of the fields in the shower stall outside. The children
have already been home, usually by 3:30 p.m. and have done some homework
and daily chores and are eager to share their "day" with mother and father.
Mother has cooked an "ono" meal using some of the vegetables from the garden,
fish or chicken shared by friends in the camp and rice or poi.
MS. ALUETA: Three minutes.
SISTER ENOMOTO: Sometimes there's dessert other than fresh fruit when mother has
had a chance to bake some cupcakes or a cake or pie ...
CHAIR CARROLL: Excuse me.
SISTER ENOMOTO: ... or that wonderful banana bread ...
CHAIR CARROLL: Can you finish up in about a minute, or would you like to come
back?
SISTER ENOMOTO: I'm sorry.
CHAIR CARROLL: Would you, can you finish up in a minute or... ?
SISTER ENOMOTO: Yes, yes.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. Thank you.
SISTER ENOMOTO: ... but you could also have for breakfast the next morning, right?
After supper, the older children help with the kitchen/dining room clean upwashing dishes, drying them, putting them away very carefully-there were no
automatic dishwashers in those days!
No television in this home nor in most of the homes of their neighbors.
mother and sometimes, father, reads stories to the younger children.

So,

The ending of another peaceful, productive and gentle day in Maui No Ka Oi.
There are many days like today. We won't ever lose this way of life, will we?
Fast forward ...
The year: 2001-A new Millennium.
The place: Lahaina, Maui-a beach park with a few trees just off Front Street
beyond a shopping center.
The people: Single mother, son, daughter, developmentally disabled son.
The Home: A hidden corner and embankment with a tent in the beach park.
This woman and children have a sad story. The story goes from bad to worse
with the young woman's parents eventually evicting herself and their
grandchildren from their ohana unit. The father of the children is arrested for
drug dealing and ends up in prison.
The only reason this woman and her children are alive today is because of the
care and support she received from a network of relatives, good neighbors,
churches, and non-profit agencies who helped her and continued to be there for
her in the Lahaina community.
MS. ALUETA: Five minutes.
SISTER ENOMOTO: Ka Hale A Ke Ola Homeless Resource Center wants to do its part
in providing a continuum of care for persons in need of decent and affordable
housing, and we know that the County of Maui has made a commitment to that
same goal. All of you Council members have received more than sufficient
technical information about the west side project through the Final Environmental
- 6-
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Assessment books you received in January. I'm not going to talk about that. I'm
here to testify to the "heart" of the project. Examine your heart and find that we,
all of us Maui residents, have been hoping and praying that a project such as this
one would happen some day, particularly on the west side of the island. I
implore you to make that "some day" soon.

I exhort you to approve the 201 G process at the earliest date possible. It is "the
season" for you to do this. Then, our homeless and low income ohana, like the
young woman I described on the west side may be renewed in hope and come to
realize that they have a right to decent affordable housing for themselves and
their children. ,Coming to live in this new west side village, they will be
empowered to take responsibility and accountability for improving the quality of
their lives in a disciplined manner. I trust you will keep this hope alive by your
expeditious action on behalf of our homeless and low-income sisters and
brothers on the west side.
I have copies for you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any questions? Thank you.
MS. ALUETA:
The next testifier is Keoki Freeland who will be followed by
Bishop Laki Kaahumanu.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Freeland approaches the podium.
MR. FREELAND: Good morning.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Good morning.
MR. FREELAND: My name is Keoki Freeland. I come from a third generation
kama'aina family in Lahaina. I grew up in Lahaina during a period of time known
as the "Plantation Era".
During this period, most of the people living in Lahaina worked for the sugar
plantation, Pioneer Mill Company. The plantation provided employee housing;
therefore, housing was not a problem then. True, many of the camp houses
were somewhat sparse, but it was home to many of my friends.
Today, the plantation is gone. Many of our friends are having difficulty finding a
place to rent, much less, owning a home.
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I'm on the board of Ka Hale A Ke Ola. I'm familiar with the services they have to
offer and how they provide for the homeless as well as the low-income residents
in MauL Ka Hale A Ke Ola has been doing this since 1986. Their facility is
located in Wailuku.
Many of my friends in Lahaina are in need, or will be in need very soon, with the
decline in the welfare program of the services Ka Hale A Ke Ola has to offer.
Building the West Side Resource Center will help curb the housing problems on
the west side. Please, let's make it happen soon. Mahala.
Any questions? Thank you.
MS. ALUETA: The next testifier is Bishop Laki Kaahumanu, who will be followed by
Buck Buchanan.
NOTE: Pause while Bishop Kaahumanu approaches the podium.

BISHOP KAAHUMANU: Aloha, everyone.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Good morning.
PASTOR KAAHUMANU: I'm the Senior Pastor of the Lahaina, uh, Harvest Chapel and
now the newly appointed Senior Pastor of Lanai City, Church of God. I'm also
the Executive Director for Aha Hui Kupono which is a shelter home for abused
women and children, and I've been doing that for 15 years. I'm also the Chief
Executive Officer for Lahaina Town Crime Watch where our people go on Front
Street to try to battle the, the disarray of drug dealings and, and, uh, harassment
of tourists and, and the list goes on. But, I'm also on the board of directors of
Ka Hale A Ke Ola.
I was listening to Sister when she was taking me back to a time where, uh,
everything seemed to be, uh, pono, seemed to be good at that time. But yet, I, I,
was brought up, born raised on the south side, Kihei, where I, I saw my mama go
through termite-eaten floor. I saw my daddy, that when he was not able to
provide because the water was dirty, we couldn't fish or dive for, uh, the
supplements we needed as children, uh, just living off of, uh, uh, rice and, and
Carnation cream. I've had my share of, of poor and poverty in my lifetime to last
me an eternity.
And so when Sister reads that, it takes me back that if it weren't for, for God for
make, J don't know if I could have 30, 40 people living with me because there's
no room for people at Ka Hale A Ke Ola, especially not on the west side, anyway.
-8-
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And if there was, I wish they would get out of my house, so they could have a
decent and proper upbringing.
I have children that come by with parents. I have a new lady that knock on my
door. Her baby was three weeks old when she came. She already had two
sibling children, two daughters, and her husband was working as hard as he
could to take home $800 every month. And the rent over there was $700. I said,
"How you guys was living?" One day, he got abusive because he was frustrated
trying to work as hard as he could to provide for those that he loves, but couldn't
make it. And he abused her and kicked her out of the house. She ended up on
the tree, up in Lahainaluna Road, on the side of the road in the park, holding that
three-week-old baby with her two children next to her. She looked up in the sky
and she said, "If there if a God, please help me."
I don't know why God keeps sending them to me, but I wish we would help build
a facility like Ka Hale A Ke Ola on the west side so he can send them over there.
But I'm going to tell you, even though if they do build that, the Bible says the poor
we always going have. And if it comes time when it's filled up as it is over here in
Wailuku, at Ka Hale A Ke Ola, I going tell you this Hawaiian will be there because
I don't want to see no child have to be raised the way I was-where my daddy
would have to go into, uh, Azeka store, go steal one can good because the water
is dirty, just so that we could eat something.
If you ever have a chance, stop over there, at our shelter at the Church. Talk to
these people. Go Ka Hale A Ke Ola. And ask, talk to them without having any
board members, only executive directors around and ask them, is this place a
blessing for you? And you'd be surprised at the response of these people.
I'm pretty sure that God's looking down today, because you are the ones making
the decision. You see, my choice has been made. No matter who knocks on the
door, if they cannot find help at the church, where can they find it? At a County
Council meeting? I pray so. Because I pray for this County Council all the time
that God will grant wisdom upon you, our people, to help our people. God bless
you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any questions? Thank you.
MS. ALUETA: The next testifier if Buck Buchanan, who will be followed by Jim Smith.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Buchanan approaches the podium.

MR. BUCHANAN: Good morning, Chairman Carroll, members of the Council.
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(?): Good morning, Buck.
MR. BUCHANAN: Buck Buchanan from Lahaina. Uh, I come on my own, uh, to speak
to you. I've been concerned for a long time about the situation, particularly in
West Maui because that's where I live.
Uh, the homeless situation. I was bothered by the Light Bringers being ousted
from the Front Street facility of the County's. Uh, I try to support them and the
Salvation Army and some other things in West MauL We have a lot of porte ... ,
we have a lot of problems in this homeless area. We have them on West MauL
Why more so than other places? I don't know. Probably because of the nature
of Lahaina and what it brings in. It brings in the wealthy and it brings in the poor.
And some of us live there, and we try a little bit here and there to do what we can
do.
But we know, and we've known for a good long while that we can't handle it all.
All we can do, is help a few here and there and that's what this project does. It's
not going to answer all of the problems of homelessness, but it answers a big
potential chunk. And it's particularly needed now because of the federal attitude
about, uh, more money for corporations instead of for the people, uh, that's been
going on for sometime and seems to be continuing. So the welfare, as Keoki
said, is, is going on, basically, the end of this year and there will be people on the
streets and people such as been described by these marvelous, experienced
stories, people that know, better than I.
.
And I've been involved with this project since I first learned of it. I've met with,
uh, applicant and with Ms. Lee, Ms. Lee. Uh, fortunately, they had a public
meeting, uh, despite the fact some people in Lahaina don't feel that public notice
was given. I guess, are typically, they don't go, sothey bitch .... (Iaughter) ... And
I don't caught with that kind of stuff. Uh, I, I feel that, you know, I'm not, I'm not,
I'm not a fast tracker. I, I like consideration, I like thinking, I like dwelling on a
subject and considering all the angles. And so, I'm hesitant about any fast track,
but this is, this is one I can live with and I want to live with and I do live with this
area. I live right below the park. Urn, probably within ...
MS. ALUETA: Three minutes.
MR. BUCHANAN: ... three blocks of this facility's location. Uh, and people talk to me,
well, you mean they're going to use the pool and the park? Uh, My God, they're
people just like you and I. So do it! It, it needs to get done. We need it. This
County needs it. I'm delighted that this County government is willing to put some
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funds into it and to help it out. I ask the Council to approve it. Get it done this
year! Now! Thank you.
Any questions? Thank you.
MS. ALUETA: The next testifier is Jim Smith, who will be followed by Christina Fisher.
I
I

NOTE: Pause while Mr. Smfth approaches the podium.
,

MR. SMITH: Chairperson Carroll,
members of the Human Services Committee. My
I
name is Jim Smith and I live in Haiku. Uh, there are homeless in Haiku, there
are homeless in Paia,: there are homeless in Hana. Uh, there are homeless
everywhere and it's because of an economic, uh, calamity for some people. And
this project represents, what I believe to be, an honest, straightforward attempt,
but I don't think that thBt in and of itself justifies a meaningful act by you. Uh, you
must be dictated to, by fact. You must be dictated to by all of us, all the people.
The first question I would ask is, is there a strategic plan that is being
implemented by this or e project? Or is this just another way of putting money at
a problem? Because i': there isn't a strategic plan, then you are sacrificing very
much of our system by Ipreceding without analyzing. Uh, number one, there is no
documentation regardiflg the rules, the bylaws of this organization, how are
I
people treated?
I recall an article in th¢ paper about a person who was ejected because of an
empty bottle of beer ~as found in their car. There are a lot of social issues
involved. And what thIS project does, is take your authority, take the people's
authority to protect duelprocess of law and gives it to a private corporation where
there is no oversight-hone. Where are the facts to justify the expense versus
the numbers? It is 500 rho will be living verses 10,000 who are not. And what is
a better option, and what are you doing, how are you proceeding? This is not
i
clear.
Department of Human 'services does not seem to have a plan beyond today,
which is the problem, I]think, we face. I would urge you, I've submitted written
testimony. Has that be~n distributed, uh, to the members? Uh, uh, I don't know.
I'll submit it here, if, ifI it hasn't been submitted. But it mentions, but let me
reference it here-if it hasn't been submitted, let me reference a couple of the
issues that, uh, I find c01cerning.
Has it been distributed? Uh, it has not. Okay.

- 11 -

HUMAN SERVICES AND ECONOivilC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

February 1, 2001

One of the problems is that it seems as though this parcel was divided,
sub-divided at the same time that it was inconsistent with the zoning and
community plan. That is the violation of our subdivision· ordinance which
mandates, uh, consistency-single family residential-must be consistent with
the underlying zoning. This parcel may be illegally obtained. It should be
considered.
MS. ALUETA: Three minutes.
MR. SMITH: Uh ... you, uh, if, if you wish for me to stop, I'll stop and come back.
CHAI R CARROLL: You want to come back?
MR. SMITH: Yes.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Thank you.
MS. ALUETA: The next testifier is Christina Fisher.
NOTE: Long pause while Ms. Fisher approaches the podium.
MS. FISHER: Good morning, Chairperson Carroll and Council members. I, I am
Christina Fisher and I live in Kahului and I've lived on Maui for 10 years. And
most of those 10 years I have spent committed to projects that have to do with
the social concerns and social change. I do participate on seven or eight
committees and revolve around substance abuse and related issues because
you cannot separate issues such as homelessness, family violence,
welfare-to-work issues, and so on.
One of the committees that I chair is called, the Subcommittee on Ice Addiction.
So today, I'm talking to you specifically about-and we were established in 1986,
I mean 1996, excuse me. So, we've been together for a long time and we do
have a plan. So, I wanted to discuss with you the fact that Ice Breakers sees this
project on the west side as a crucial component to continuum of services, and we
have been working on the plan for over four years now, to include this
component-safe, secure housing for people who have specific needs. And the
purposes I mentioned of this committee was to, to design a structure of needs for
social services centered around an integrated approach, a holistic approach to
addressing specifically SUbstance abuse in Maui County because you cannot
separate-substance abuse is at the core of many of these issues.
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This project is a vital component in our plan, and it was designed to identify the
gaps and barriers in these particular services. And there has been a very large
gap as we know, on the west side, and these services have not been available
before. The wonderful thing about this project is that it is a complete continuum
of mUlti-component services, self-contained in one facility to ... , and is designed to
support and encourage self-sufficiency. The location is ideal. It's located near a
wonderful complex and most of the people, as you know, who will reside in this
project will be families. It's located next to a youth center, an aquatic center and
other areas. So, essentially, it's going to be a village concept.
Some of the key features are the residential substance abuse treatment portion
of the project, which includes family strengthening, life skills, training, family
enrichment programs, SUbstance abuse and they will be providing on-site
substance-abuse treatment for families. They're the only agency in the County
that's providing those services. It's very unique and it's, it's the core, you need ...
MS. ALUETA: Three minutes.
MS. FISHER: ... you need to treat the whole family. They also, as you know, if you're
familiar with the program here, will have job skills, educational opportunities such
as GED and tutorial. And I would like you to know that we have many-I'm
active as I mentioned, on many committees-and one of them is the Friends of
Drug Courts steering committee for the drug court. And we now have at, uh, it's
currently at KHAO we have six participants from the drug court. And if they. .. if
the ... if this program is not available, it would be very difficult forthat participant
to take care of all the needs that they have. And we see that there is a need on
the west side to also have a facility. A lot of the participants do live on the west
side. So the drug court needs this project.
So, I urge you to approve this and to prove . . . approve it now. And as I
mentioned, it, there has been a, a long-term planning process, and, and as I
mentioned, the people that work in substance abuse, see this as a crucial
component in our long-term plan. Thank you very much.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any questions? Thank you.
MS. ALUETA: Mr. Chair, Ms. Fisher was the last testifier. Would you like to recall
Jim Smith?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes. Mr. Smith, come down, please.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Smith appr(Jaches the podium.
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MR. SMITH: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Uh, it is not a crime to be poor and it is not a
crime to seek, uh, assistance. And, and you don't have to be an abuser to be
homeless. And it seems to me, we, we must consider that before us today, uh, is
a political, uh, uh, proposition and it needs careful analysis.
Uh, if you look at the deed, the deed makes a reference to two things. It makes a
reference to a private water system agreement, that you don't have before you,
with Amfac. It makes a reference to a satisfaction of affordable housing
components for employee housing. Uh, uh, you don't have any information
regarding that. The, uh, Environmental Impact Statement makes specific
references to this requirement for a boundary amendment. Uh, the person, the
letter is dated, uh, I believe, October 9th , and she said that, uh, it does not
exempt housing developments from boundary amendments 201G-118.
We must not sacrifice clear understanding of the total picture on the basis of a
45-day limit because by that, the very meaning of our government and our rights
is subverted. Now we know nothing except for what is said from this podium
We need to have some
regarding treatment of people at the facilities.
documentation to consider. It would seem to me that, uh, uh, there are a number
Ie ... , of legal questions. This is presented as a contract and you are asked to
waive your authority, you see-government authorities, ordinance, waive the
Board of Variance and Appeals ordinances under a contract relationship, not a
public law relationship for 55 years. This is a phase development. Does that
mean that each individual phase then will be protected from scrutiny? There is
no pro ... , provision for office, satellite office, of the house ... , of our government in
this facility. There's no social, uh, impact statement regarding the park. Is this
going to be a magnet for the mentally ill to our parks? And what impact will that
have upon our parks? You need to analyze this. And I'm afraid you don't have
the information to make a wise and meaningful decision. And because of that,
our system and our trust in that system will be eroded.
Already someone has complained, there was no public notice. That expression
from someone who may be a cranky person is meaningful in our society, and we
must take issue because what you're asked to do ...
MS. ALUETA: Three minutes.
MR. SMITH: ... is blind the public to every phase of this issue. They no longer exist.
Please spend some time. Aloha .
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
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CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any questions? Thank you. Is there anyone else who
wishes to give testimony at this time? If not, public testimony is closed.
There are two separate actions that we'll be considering today. The first is the
201 G Application for the project. The second is the acceptance of a Pioneer Mill
land dedication for the project. As you are aware, the Council is required to
either approve or disapprove the 201 G Application within 45 days.
At this time, I'd like to ask Mr. Ridings to provide a short overview of the 201 G.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Ridings approaches the podium (Mr.
approached the podium instead).

Munekiyo

MR. MUNEKIYO: Mr. Chairman, if I may precede Mr. Ridings on behalf of the applicant
and the County?
CHAIR CARROLL: You may, Mike.
MR. MUNEKIYO:
Good morning, members of the Committee.
My name is
Mike Munekiyo. I am the Planning ConSUltant who assisted the County and
Ka Hale A Ke Ola in compiling the 201 G Application. I just want to give a, a real
brief introductory set of remarks regarding the application itself.
You have the document before you. It does set forth the site development and
project development parameters and so if there are any questions, of course,
we'd be happy to answer. We do have our Project Architect and our Project
Engineer available here this morning if there are questions relating to design or
engineering issues. And I just wanted to point out that a, the packet does include
the final environmental, I'm sorry, the Final Environmental Assessment or
FONSI, which was published by the Office of Environmental Quality Control. And
so we have, over the course of the past few months, been involved in
coordination/consultation with a number of state, federal, and County agencies
regarding this project. So, that's just a brief overview and, at this point, I'd like to
ask Mr. Ridings to, uh, talk a little bit about the project itself.
NOTE: Pause while Mr. Ridings approaches the podium.
MR. RIDINGS: Good morning ...
CHAIR CARROLL: Good morning.
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MR. RIDINGS: Chairman Carroll, members of the Committee, other Council members
in attendance. Thank you very much for allowing us to come today. And what I'd
like to do is just to make a brief presentation and answer any questions regarding
the project or regarding Ka Hale A Ke Ola. I'd be happy to answer those. Just a
quick summary so you'll know who Ka Hale A Ke Ola is so that if, if you've never
been to the facility-I know almost all of our board members and all of our
Council members have been.
Ka Hale A Ke Ola is over on Waiale Road. We have a homeless resource facility
and we also have an affordable rental complex. Our larm ... , our long-term
strategy has been in effect, really, since 1988. We started in 1986, but in 1988,
we wanted to focus strictly on providing services to the homeless and to the
low-income community. We've been successful in entering into partnership with
the County of MauL We really started our partnerships, uh, almost ten, little over
ten years ago when we were in the Hannibal Tavares Administration, the land
was identified on Waiale Road. In the Lingle Administration, we began the
construction and we constructed two significant parcels over on Waiale Road.
The two complexes today house approximately a thousand people a day, which
is approximately 1 percent of Maui's population. And those thousand people
include 500 children. And basically what we are doing is proposing to take and,
the programs, the procedures that we have in place, that we have been running
at Ka Hale A Ke Ola for the last 15 years, and to be able to move that to the west
side. We are able to do that from an economic standpoint very efficiently
because we aren't going to duplicate any expenses from an administrative
standpoint. We'll have strictly case management, operations, security and
maintenance people on the west side.
I think it's very important that all of you-I'll just remind you once again-we have
three basic rules: we have no drugs, no alcohol, no violence. If you break one of
those rules, we ask you to leave. And the reason we do that is to make it safe
and secure for the families and children who live there. These will be the exact
same rules that we have on the west side. The reason we do that is because of
the significant number of single-family families, single-parent families that we
have-most of those headed by a single mom, going along with Sister Roselani's
description of what's happening today, not just in the west side but all over MauL
And unfortunately, all over the United States.
What we would propose to do is to take exactly the same facility that we have
and to move it up onto the West side. Very important that you know that we have
rules, we have regulations. When a person new comes into our facilities, one of
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the first things that they are given when they come in, is they are given the rules
and they are given the regulations. And if they have a literacy level that is too
low to understand it, we read that to them and ask them if they understand it.
The rules, regulations, the facilities-nothing is new as far as what we're moving
to the west side.
And the key, I think, for, for the Council and for this Committee to understand is
there's a very significant thing that is happening on the island of Maui today. The
good news is, is that we have an improving economy. The bad news is, is that
those-that improving economy is also taking our rents up all over the island.
And as was made reference by several of the presenters, Welfare Reform, which
is a federal law that was plassed ... , passed in 1996, requires that a person can
get welfare for only a five-year period. The five-year anniversary of the first
five-year anniversary of that law is November of 2001-ten months away. And
what that says is, that person who has been receiving welfare four, five years,
will have that welfare terminated. They are not able to continue receiving that
money.
And this is the key element, I think, in, in this consideration that we are asking
today-to be able to move forward with the project because what we have facing
us today, is we have Welfare Reform which-Welfare Reform was originally
designed to have a 20 percent cut each year. That was the federal structure.
Twenty percent in 1997 and '98 and '99 and 2000. In the rest of the United
States, people who are on welfare at the end of 1996, are getting 20 percent of
what they received in 1996.
The State of Hawaii; and please don't
misunderstand-I'm not being critical, I'm only making a comment-the State of
Hawaii made a decision to only make the first 20 percent cut in 1997. So that
means that a person who was on welfare at the end of 1996 in the State of
Hawaii, today is receiving 80 percent of what they received in 1996. Which
means, in all likelihood, they're able to continue living in the facility they were .inthat is, their apartment, their condominium.
Here's where the problem starts to clash. The improving economy, and for the
first time in five to seven years, the landlord has every right to be able to increase
the rents, and the rents are increasing because of the supply and demand-we
have more demand than we have supply. The person who is on fixed income,
80 percent, and this is the p... , the person who is on welfare, 80 percent of what
they were receiving in 1996 and has probably been in that same apartment or
condominium since then, now is faced with an increased rental rate. And quite
honestly, what's happening is, they don't have enough money to be able to pay
the rent because the welfare payment is generally the only source of cash that a
person receives to pay shelter.
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So what we have, and we've seen it at Ka Hale A Ke Ola. It began developing at
the end of '99. We saw the increases in the year 2000, and we are getting more
and more single-family, single-parent families coming to us. And the reason, if
you look at the profile of who is on welfare, in the State of Hawaii there are
twenty four thousand households on welfare. On Maui there are twelve hundred
households on welfare. Ninety percent of those households are headed by a
female. What we've been told by the Department of Human Services is that
many of those heads of household have no work experience, which means we're
talking second and third generation welfare families. So the clash that we see
coming is that we have increasing rents, we have people that are on fixed
incomes, the people that will be celebrating their fifth anniversary on welfare will
lose a 100 percent of that cash payment atthe end of November. Now, that's not
just a point in time, that is a continuing activity. There will be people who will be
losing their welfare in November and December and January and so on. We've
not been able to get any kind of rolling forecast from DHS, but we were, we're
continuing to try to get that.
So what that says is, what we are faced with-and this is the analogy that I used
in the public hearing that Buck Buchanan and others were, were kind enough to
come to-we always use fancy words like, like proactive and reactive. What
does that mean and the analogy that I gave them in, in the west side-you have
a person, and we all khow these kinds of people who put things off, the person
who lives in the house and they know that they have holes in their roof and
they're saying, yeah, we have holes in our roof and they say, well, should we fix it
now or should we fix it later. Well the person who is reactive is a person who sits
there and waits for the rain to come and the rain comes through and ruins what's
on the inside of the house. The proactive person is a person who fixes that roof
today, before the rains come. The analogy I gave up on the west side is that the
rain has started with the rental increases that we're seeing. The rains will
increase substantially in November of this year when Welfare Reform kicks in.
We now have a chance to fix the roof, at least partially, up on the west side or to
wait for that water to come in through the roof where we know the holes exist.
And so what I respectfully request is for this Committee to approve the proposals
that will be in front of you today-the 201 G which is your independent
assessment that independent consultants have checked out the status of the
property, of the environmental impact, of the archeological inventory, and have
been able to give you this independent assessment that is acceptable-which is
the finding of no significant impact. That's what the publishing of the Final
Environmental Assessment will do.
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The second piece that you will hear later on, is regarding the land transfer, the
land acceptance. In order for us to be able to build the facility, we need to have
the land. And the partnership that I described with the County of Maui has been
very successful because the County of Maui has leased us two parcels of land
previously for 55 years at a $1 a year. And what that means is that instead of
finding money to purchase land; we're able to find money to put it into the
construction of the project in the most economical way that we can. We know
how to build the project, we know how to administer a project, we know how to
put the programs that we have in place into the project on the west side. This is
our single focus and, again, we ask you, respectfully, to approve the two actions
that you're being asked to approve today.
Thank you very much, and if you have any questions, I'll be happy to answer
them.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Kawano.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for coming this
morning. I, uh, in the 15 years that you been in operation, and then you said no
liquor and no drugs, can you just roughly tell me how many people did you folks
dismiss because of this situation ... (inaudible) ... like on drugs?
MR. RIDINGS: For people who use or are, are actively using drugs? It, it will vary, uh,
uh, Councilman Kawano. I will give the most recent, the most recent statistics
and, and if 1don't answer your question ...
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Yeah, yeah.
MR. RIDINGS: .. .tell me. We have a, we have mandatory classes. We have life-skills
classes, and we also have, if a person has a substance abuse history, we put
them into a mandatory SUbstance abuse program. That focuses on relapse
prevention. So what we do is we, we really have our heads up when that person
comes in. I would tell you that of the people that have been asked to leave, uh,
the people that were using, that were actively using drugs, probably on the
average, um, we're probably would have anywhere from, I would say, 15 to 30
people in a course of a: year that we're asking to leave.
Now, what does that mean, in terms of the total population? Uh, last year we
provided the services to 1,308 unduplicated, that is, that people that were
different people that we're providing services to. So, we're talking really, uh,
about maybe 3 to 4 percent of our people that come to us are asked to leave as
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a result of, of active drug use. And usually, when I say drug use, it's usually a
combination of drugs and alcohol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: And, urn, what are their chances of them cleaning out
and wanna come back in there?
MR. RIDINGS: If they are, if they are asked to leave because of drug use, the, the, the
rules that we have in place is that they are asked to leave and after six months
they have the opportunity to come back. What we ask them to do, they can
come back earlier if they will agree to submit to enroll in an outpatient treatment
program that exists on the island-Aloha House, Castle and several others-and
if they can come back and show us that they have successfully completed that
outpatient program, which really is treating that person who is an active drug
user, we will give them consideration for earlier admission. But this does not
mean that they can never come back, it just means that we're asking them to do
something that is disciplined and structured to address the ... (tape change) ... that
cause them to leave us in the first place.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you.
MR. RIDINGS: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Council member Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. And, and, and I, and I like that policy that
you do with alcohol and drugs. I think that, uh, unless people try to cure those
actions, and, and you have it in a situation like this, I think, there is always more
problems that will be created.
MR. RIDINGS: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: But, my question, Charlie, is this, because I do have
many. Urn, isn't this program administered where people eventually will have to
leave Ka Hale A Ke Ola and move out?
MR. RIDINGS: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Is there a time?
MR. RIDINGS: Yes, sir. It is.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And can you give us ...
MR. RIDINGS: Would, would you like me to describe the process?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.
MR. RIDINGS: Basically, what-this is not our term. This is a term that is used by the
government.
It's called a continuum of care, and we built the new
Ka Hale A Ke ala Homeless Resource Center-we opened it 1993.
We
generally have between 240 and 260 people living with us each day, including
almost a 100 children.
The State administrative rules, because we are the recipients of stipend funds
from the State Homeless Program, requires that a person can only live in, in the
facility-and that's not just our facility, but the other homeless facilities
throughout the State-can only live there for a maximum of two years. The
average length of stay for our people is between 13 and 15 months. That is, to
go, successfully go through the transitional program.
What we did-I was invited to sit on the Mayor's committee on hom ... , Committee
on Homelessness in 1992. The Mayor's Committee on Homelessness had
approximately 45 people from the community, including former homeless people
on that, on that committee. I was on the housing subcommittee, and my
recommendation was that we are not doing our people any favors if we put them
through two years of intensive training, education, structured and disciplined
program, and then ask them to go back into the community and pay the
commercial rental rates-which to give you an example, the, the, I believe the
article a couple of weeks ago, showed that the person who has a Section 8
Housing Certificate, uh, they're attempting to increase that rate to $1,500 a
month. This is based on what comparable rentals are. So, a person would go
out and rent a two-bedroom unit. Currently they can get approximately $1,200 a
month, but it would go up to $1,500 a month.
If we take the person and graduate them from our program, my, my statement
was, was that if-we aren't doing them any favors, we need affordable rentals.
That recommendation was accepted by the Mayor's Committee on Homeless
and b... , Homelessness and became one of the ten-point plans.
We were asked in 1993 to build a the Hale Makana a Waiale Affordable Rental
Complex from 15 acres of land immediately adjacent to Ka Hale A Ke ala. The
intention of that was to be able to let the person who comes from an unsheltered
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situation. goes into our disciplined and structured program for maximum of two
years to be able to have a place to move where the rents are affordable. We
were successful in doing that in Hale Makana 0 Waiale with the partnership that
we have. and continue to have, with the County of MauL
That partnership allowed us to build 200 affordable units. studios. two-bedrooms.
three-bedrooms and four-bedroom units. We have a three-acre park. we have
community center. we have a computer training lab and we have 24-hour-a-day
security to ensure the safety and security of the approximately 700 people who
live there. To give you an idea of the two bedroom-the two bedroom as I said.
the comparable rates are currently about $1.200 on the island according to the
Section 8 comp ...• calculation. going to approximately fifteen hundred. Our twobedroom unit is $525 a month; our studio is 425; our four bedroom is $625 a
month and that's for a 1,200 square foot, four-bedroom facility, out... , with
outdoor locked storage space and a lanai and the security and the three-acre
park and the community center that we talked about.
What this does-and the only people that can move into Hale Makana 0 Waiale .
are people who eam less than 50 percent of the median family income. Now
what that means is, is that we are able to have that person and. and a person
who is in our program at Ka Hale A Ke Ola we ask them-and this is not ask
them-we require them that when they move into our program-the transitional
program-that they must put their name on a, an affordable rental list
somewhere on the island. And the list is not a very long list. They put their name
on our rental list if they choose to do that. And then what we're able to do is we
know when a person is getting ready to graduate the program-about 90 days
out-so that when we know that. then we say. okay, go over, fill out your
application; we do the processing; we check the background on the person; we
do a criminal records check; we do a landlord check; we do a credit check; and
we also ensure that theiperson eams less than 50 percent of median family
income.
Now, the person who went from homelessness to Ka Hale A Ke Ola for the
two-year program now has the ability to move into the Hale Makana 0 Waiale
project and stay there for an indefinite period of time. We don't want that to be
the final place for them. We encourage them to move into other facilities as they
are able to. They stay with us, they eam money, they payoff their debt, they,
hopefully. improve their education so they can get a better job and take that next
step in their dream-whatever that dream is.
We we're doing, proposing to do on the west side is to duplicate both of those
facilities I just talked about on a smaller scale. but we will have both of those
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facilities. We will have, if you look at the layout of the, of the maps that are in the
201 G, uh, we have a portion of our approximately half of the facility will be set up
for Ka Hale A Ke Ola, the other half will be set up for Hale Makana 0 Waiale with
the same continuum-unsheltered, moving into the two-year program where the
discipline and structure and I can't emphasize enough, education-is given to the
person so that they have enough education to be able to go in and get that job in
the service industry economy that we live in and then to be able to move in to the
affordable rental complex that will be on site or they can move anywhere-but we
give them the option. And I think it is important in the Ka Hale A Ke Ola program,
we charge $325 a month for a studio and $400 a month for a two-bedroom. We
take 10 percent of that money and set it aside into a savings account so that a
person at the end of the time when they're with us, will have enough money for
first-month's rent and security deposit. So, we're trying to prepare the person to
move back into the community and to stay stable.
And I think it's important, as part of this answer to your question, is look at this
powerful combination. If we have twelve hundred households on the island of
Maui that are receiving welfare, the average payment that a person gets on
welfare is about $600 a month-you multiply that out, that's almost $9 million a
year that people are being paid on welfare on the island of Maui just for the cash
portion of that. If we can take that person, that family, and give them the
education, the job training, the discipline, the structure to be able to stay in the
community stable, come off of welfare, no longer be a draw on the State, but now
earning the money that they're earning from their job, paying taxes, making
purchases-we have a double barrel effect. We have a stabilizing of that person
who can stay in the community and instead of being a draw on the State, can·
now be a contributor to the State and keep that family safe and secure for the
long term.
Didn't mean to be such a long answer, but I wanted to ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, I'm glad, I'm glad you, you described it because I
think it's real important for all Council members to understand this program. It's
not the only program, but I think it's a really dynamite one.
MR. RIDINGS: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: To ask you about the Makana situation. Is that also no
drugs and alcohol?
MR. RIDINGS: No, sir. Because ...

- 23-

HUMAN SERVICES AND ECONOMIC'DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

February 1, 2001

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Why not?
MR. RIDINGS: ... well, the reason that we don't have that is because Ka Hale A Ke Ola
is part of the, the Homeless Stipend Program. There is a varied-under the, the
State administrative rules, they give us an exemption from the Landlord-Tenant
Code. And so, what we are able to do, is we have to have a, a more, uh,
expeditious manner in which be able to have people leave the facility if they
break the drugs, alcohol or violence situation.
Under Hale Makana 0 Waiale, we are governed by the Landlord-Tenant Code
and so what we do is we, we cannot stop a person in the Landlord-Tenant Code
from using, obviously, well be, if they're using drugs, we-let me tell you the
answer to that-but we can't stop them from using alcohol. However, what we
can do if a person is disruptive as far as Hale Makana is concerned, we get a
police call, a person is abusive. Then, what we do, is we will not renew their
lease. The other part is, is that when we do the, when we do the criminal record
check, and this is, this is allowed by federal law which the State adopted two, uh,
two and a half years ago now. If a person, if we preponderance of evidence that
a person is using drugs or dealing drugs in the facility or near the facility, we
have the ability to be able to terminate that person's lease under the
Landlord-Tenant Code:
All of you mayor may not know Rodney Perreira. Rodney was a lieutenant of
guards at MCCC for 25 years. I always say God sends me people when I need
them. Three and a half years ago, Rodney came, and after he had retired after
25 years at the age of 49, he said Charlie, and we knew each other from the
work line work that he had done with us. He said, Charlie, is there anything that
you might have in your new facility? I said, yes, sir, Rodney, there is. He's my
Director of Operations and Security. If Rodney doesn't know all of the bad guys
or girls on the island, they know him pretty well.
And we have no tolerance, and I will just give you one example, because I will
not tell you that we don't have people who use drugs, but we, when we find out,
we take this, we take action. And what we did is, we had people that we saw
increased traffic or security people were seeing increased traffic around one
particular unit. We called the police, the Narcotics Division came out. What they
asked to do is if we would rent them a unit and a person came in and 'undercover
and basically, they rented the unit right across, they kept this: unit under
surveillance. And I said the only thing I would ask you, is when you finally arrest
these people, is take them out in the middle of the day when the most people can
see what's going on. They kept them under surveillance, this person was dealing
drugs-it was a woman, by the way, with three children-and they kept her under
1
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surveillance, they got enough evidence, they arrested her in the middle of the
day, and they took her and off~site, we terminated her lease. It's amazing what
the effect it has on anybody else who may be thinking about it.
So, what I will tell you is while we cannot stop people from using drugs and
alcohol, we will not tolerate any abuse of alcohol, and if we have any idea that
there is illegal drug use, we will take the action to get rid of those people without
exception.
For those of you who know me, I'm a bit of dinosaur, I'm very black and whiteit's either legal or it's illegal. If you do something illegal, you can't live with us. If
it's legal and you abide by the rules, you can stay.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Charlie, a question because it has been brought up and
I, you need to clear this. Uh, in a management letter; the audit of the 2000
budget, uh, there was a concern brought up by the auditor about MECC in
regards to a $462,000 loan ...
MR. RIDINGS: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ... that was, I guess, forgiven by, on December 29, 1998.
But I read in here, that it says that you people are going to not waive this, but pay
it back. I think that some people may be concerned that-what is, what is the
situation? Because it says here in the end, it says:
The Director of Finance has informed us that although MECC executed
the loan agreement, which also waived repayment of the difference, they
have verbally agreed to pay this balance with future tax credits.
And the recommendation to this government body was:
We recommend that the County obtain a commitment in writing from
MECC for repayment of this balance. However, if collection of this amount
is doubtful, the County should consider writing off this balance.
MR. RIDINGS: Oh, I'm not sure.,.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Can you address that...
MR. RIDINGS: Oh, yes, sir. I'm, uh ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ... because I think there is a concern.
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MR. RIDINGS: I'm not certain who wrote that, but there's, there is little chance of
collection, but I can tell you they're absolutely wrong. And I do that, I say that
with all due respect. I have to give you a bit of detailed answer so that everyone
will understand it because I guess I'd wind up being the historian because I've
been there from the beginning. The summary of it is this, and, if any of you who
would like to see documentation, you're certainly welcome to it.
In 1993, at the time, the Head of the Housing and Human Concerns, Stephanie
Aveiro, called me and asked me if I would go to lunch-beware of government
officials asking you to go to lunch. ... (Iaughter)... She asked me if we would
be-because we were the Mayor's guinea pig in 1991 and 1992 regarding Ka
Hale A Ke Ola and entering into partnerships with the private sector. We did not
embarrass the Administration. We finished the project ahead of schedule and
under budget. That was Ka Hale A Ke Ola.
We were asked in 1993 if we would build the affordable rental complex as a
result of the ten-point Mayor's Committee on Homelessness Plan that I described
to you. And I said, Stephanie, we would, but I said, here is the situation. I said,
we just finished a capital campaign and I said, we can't ask our board members
to go out and try to generate this kind. of money, because we were looking at $16
to $17 million for the project. And I said, we're not builders, we would build as a
means to the end, but we want to be able to own it and operate it at the end of
the time.
Stephanie said, the County will provide all of the money for the project. The only
thing that we ask you to do is if there is money found from other sources, that
have to come to through a 501-C, uh, 501-C3. We would like for you to
cooperate and be able to work with us. And I said, there's no problem.
I have a memorandum of understanding that is dated May 2nd , 1994. And I'm
just reading an excerpt from it, just so you'll know. It says:
Whereas, the County of Maui and MECC shall develop a proposal for an
affordable rental project at the site, now, therefore, the County and MECC
agree as follows:
That the County shall be responsible for providing the funding to develop
the complete project proposal and the affordable rental project itself.
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It was signed by Mayor cur... , Linda Crockett-Lingle. It was approved as to form
and legality by Deputy Corporation Counsel. That was the handshake, if you will,
that we entered into.
What we did then, is we began to embark upon trying to develop the project and
find sources of funding. One of the agreements that we had was that we would
not have any more liability on our books at the end of the project than we had at
the beginning, before we went in. We were invited by the County to build it, and
we said we want to do a good job of that for you. What we did then, is through a
series of rather, what shall I say, complex and, in sometimes innovative forms of,
of financing, what we were able to do is to reduce the County's requirement for
inputting all of the money as was agreed by the memorandum of understanding.
And what we were able to do was we entered into, for instance, we made
application for and we received low-income housing tax credits that we sold for
$4.2 million in cash. And that $4.2 million in cash almost in total was returned to
the County.
The County, when we finally came to the end, and I have-I won't read all the
documentation-but at one time, the County was ready to float General
Obligation Bonds for us for up to $9 million. The final General Obligation Bond
that was floated was $4,255,000 and, and, again, I won't, I don't want anybody to
misunderstand this, is I'm not being critical, I just need to tell you this so you
understand.
The County put together a series of what was called "grant loans". And they, the
intention was, these were moneys that were given to us to be able to pay for the
construction, portion of the construction of the
. The idea was, was that it
either would be a grant amount or it would be turned into a loan amount when the
Government Obligation Bonds were floated.
In December of 1996-and by the way, we finished Hale Makana in September
of 1997-in December of 1996, Travis Thompson who at the time was the Head
of Finance, sent out a document which I have a copy of in the file, that said that
he was going to-at our request, by the way-a 20-year General Obligation Bond
at approximately 7 percent. And the reason we need the 20-year amortization is
was because in all of the per forma statements that I had prepared for review on
how we could repay this, we needed a 20-year amortization. In December of
1996, Travis had conversations with the bo ... , the outside bond people for a
20-year loan.
We did not hear anything until April of 1997 when I was advised that Travis had
floated the General Obligation Bond for 15 years. And I went, what! I don't
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understand. I said, he said, well, you'll save interest. I said, Travis, that's not the
idea, the idea is to be able to know we have an amount of cash flow. And the
difference, so you know, between a 20-year amortization and a 15-year
amortization, is $469,000 a year for 15 years, and it's closer to $370,000 a year
for 20 years. And the reason we needed to do that, is to be able to keep the
affordable rents in place.
We don't have anything in writing, but we made up-I, I, made a moral and
ethical commitment to the, to the Administration that we would not raise our
rental rates for the first ten years of the project. We only raised it twice during the
18 years of the project. We're in year four, and we're doing just fine as far as our
ability to be able to pay all of our bills.
What happened was, at, now, you know, time spacing. Our project isn't finished
but a General Obligation Bond was floated. So, I've got a General Obligation
Bond for $4,255,000 but we don't know what the final total cost is going to be on
the project. We didn't know that until October of '97.
The agreement that we entered into said simply, and I'll give you a copy, and this
was, this was signed off by Finance, this was signed off by the Mayor, this was
signed off by Corporation Counsel. It said to the extent that the grant loan
balance is in excess of $4,255,000. Let me just read the exact wording, so I
don't want to paraphrase it:
To the extent, ... (short pause)... under the heading of Prominent
Financing, to the extent that the loaned bond funds, which is four million
two fifty five, are less than the balance of the grant loan balance, County,
hereby, agrees not to require borrower to pay County the remaining
grant's loan balance.
So what happened was, at the end of the project there was approximately
$400,000 that was in excess of the four million two fifty five. There's only two
places to get that kind of money-one is to make it a form of a grant, which this
document allowed to happen, or the other is to raise the rents to the lowest
income people on the island. Not fair. So, what-I got called, uh, February,
when the old Administration went out, the Director of Finance called me in, and I
had a briefing document, and I said it's very, very easy to solve this problem and
we're willing tp do this. And we can to do this. I said, please, re-f1oat an issue, a
bond issue for $4,655,000 for 20 years. We'll repay it. And it would give us a
more affordable repayment; it would address the $400,000; and it would solve
the problem.
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I was told it was too expensive, and I understand, that, you know, the, the
expense part of this, but which we would have had to absorb, but we were willing
to do that. And to this day we are willing to do that. And the Administration, I
think, would help us if, if we needed to be able to do that. However, what we
have is the $400,000 basically, was the shortfall between the General Obligation
Bond, which was floated eight months before we knew what our total costs were
going to be, and this protected us at the end of 1997 because we had nowhere
else to get the money from. So the intention, which were the original grant loan
concept was set up so that the County could have granted that entire amount of
money to us if they would've wanted to and if they would've gotten the
appropriate approvals.
So what we have is, a loan that we are repaying for $4,255,000 over 15 years
instead of 20 and a $400,000 which we are more than happy to put on to, and
even, and as I've told Wes and I've told Alice and I told the previous Director of
Finance, we'll take that $400,000 because, those of you who know me, you know
when we make an ethical commitment, we're going to keep it. And I said, we'll
put that $400,000 on and we'll pay that during years 15 through 20. I said, we're
not going to step away from it.
But while there's no written document, Wayne, there is an ethical contract and a
moral contract between me and the County and partnership, and it will be repaid.
But the fact of the matter is, is that the documents that are in place, allow us to
do exactly what I've described. And, it allows us to keep our rents fixed for the
people that are living in Hale Makana to be able to pay that $525 a month. So,
essentially, what we've been able to do, and this was the, the groundwork that
we needed for this facility, is it had to be economically feasible for us to be able
to operate it.
By doing the financing, by buying, by taking low-income housing tax credits and
selling them to a consortium of Hawaii banks, by taking the General Obligation
Bond, by getting a $3 million low-interest loan from the State of Hawaii that
requires us to pay no payments for the first 20 years and in year 21, begins
payments at the rate of 3 percent and there is no accumulas ... , no accumulation
of interest during the first 20 years. And that loan is subordinate to the County of
Maui General Obligation Bond, which means we don't have to repay it until the
County of Maui is repaid. Basically, with that creative financing, we were able to
put together a project where we can pay the bills. We don't have to come back
and say we need more money to pay our bills. We are, we are generating
positive cash, we paid our bill to the County last September-$463,OOO for, uh,
the second loan payment that we owed. We will pay every dollar that is required.
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And even if we don't to a re-floating of the 20-year bond, uh, the 15-year bond to
20 years, ethically, it will be repaid because I won't let it go any other way.
I don't know if I've answered your question. I apologize for the long answer, but
that is the background.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, yeah. Wha ... , wha ... , what concerned me was, in
that process, if there was a grant awarded, that, I think, Mr. Corporation Counsel,
would necessitate Council approval for all grants. And whether we did approve
that or not, was my concern.
MR. RIDINGS. That, no. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: The other was, Mr. Chairman, if what he says is going to
be followed to in the year, the 15th and 20 th year they'll repay that, I would hope
that there would be some documentation so that ... (inaudible) ...
MR. RIDINGS: Wes Lo and I have had conversations.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Good, good, good.
MR. RIDINGS: As a matter offact, Wes and I. ..
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I, I just want to make sure that occurs.
MR. RIDINGS: No, Wes and I talked about it, I guess, let's see, it was, uh, week ago
Monday. We even had a meeting on it. Wes and I have, have had several
discussions
CHAIR CARROLL: ... (inaudible) ... one moment, one moment please.
Mr. Nishiki, I asked Wesley Lo to come down, if you'd like to ask him any
questions.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Sure. I just want, thank you so much, Mr. Chair.
MR. RIDINGS: Okay. Are you done, Wayne?
CHAIR CARROLL: Do you have anything further at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Uh, the other question is, in the resource center, you're
asking for some exemptions, and, and I was just concerned about dignity for
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people and, and see if this exists here because I was, didn't have time to go see
the exemptions that you got here and see if there were any different from the one
in Wailuku because I don't know what it's going to look like.
But, the Exemptions C, from the 201 G, asks that in the room dimensions of the
transitional housing units, the superficial floor area from a 120 to a 100 feet and
then in the requirements for every other room used for sleeping purposes from a
120 square feet for two persons to. 70 square feet for two persons. I guess, and
then in the other area, requirement from a living room efficiency living unit from
200 square feet to 155. I guess it's like, at one point during a housing project,
you know, they, this developer took out the park and then he took out the parking
and made the rooms real small. And, and, and, and for may of us, I think, the
concern is, you know, just because people happen to fall in this and, and it's
tough for them, we don't need to treat 'em and, and make them feel that you, you
take away these things-you know, this park .and making the rooms smaller. I
mean, people have dignity also. To me, they deserve notio be treated like it's a
"cell block", something real small.
Can you address that, just because I don't feel that just because people in this
community own less or don't have an education or has some problems that they
have dignity. And so I, I, I guess, some of us want to fight for this kind of dignity
and is these rooms much smaller than what we have at the existing transitional
service ...
CHAIR CARROLL: All right, uh .. .
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ... right now?
CHAIR CARROLL: ... yeah, one moment. You know what, we have Mr. Lo over here.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: Maybe we could finish the financial questions first...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: ... then get back to this.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Wes, you were here from the start. Is there going
to be some sort of recorded agreement and, and is everything hunky-dory as was
represented by ... (chuckle) ... the speaker?
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MR. LO: Mr. Chair, Councilman Nishiki. Yes, I, I have been meeting with Mr. Ridings
regarding the repayment of the 400, uh, approximately $450,000. There's,
there's a couple of intricacies that are involved in this. From my account of the
situation, uh, there was some problems and probably, perhaps, if I, if I may say, a
little bit of a lack of understanding of low-income housing tax credits which
created a four hundred some thousand dollar shortfall.
One of the problems with low-income housing tax credits is, you don't actually
get the tax credit 'till you reach a certain occupancy level and Charlie, please
correct me if I'm misstating this.
MR. RIDINGS: ... (inaudible) ...
MR. LO: So the problem is, there's a ramp-up period. You obviously don't go into a
project where you have a 100 percent occupancy on the first day. So, during that
timeframe, there was a shortfall. Now some of the problems that is going to be
facing, um, the, uh, the transitional housing project and the repayment of this is
that, they're coming down with that 15-year amortization. There's only a certain
amount of cash flow that that property can throw off. And with low-income
housing tax credits that, that cash flow is captured, I mean, is not allowed to be
paid to other, any, subordinate debt at this point in time, other than the, um,
existing debt on the property.
So, we, uh, I tell you, um, Mr. Ridings has been very generous and, and gracious
in our negotiations and, and we are going to get a written agreement to repay
that. However, I think the problem is going to stem from, is that, based on the
current structure of that debt, and the, the 15-year reimbursable bond and just
the fact the it's a low-idcome rental, it, it will be a long time before we get that
amount repaid. It will be a very long time.
Now, I'm faced with some problems because if I don't compound it, I mean, I
have some issues, and if you compound it over a 15-year period, it can
become ... , can grow to qUite a sum of money.
Also, the other problem that has been, then again, I want to state that this is, um,
it, it's not Mr. Ridings orlanything, it's just that the fact that the structure is a little
bit screwy right now is; by going to that 15-year, um, 15-year note, the, the
project is a little bit more pressed for cash flow right now. The way the loan
repayment works is thatl they pay what, they wrote, they were making an effort,
and they will repay the ~mtire loan amount. However, based on the rents and
increasing expenses, th y may be at a point in time where there might be some

T
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shortfalls. And we have an agreement with them that, obviously, you know, they,
they will pay us what they are able to pay, etc.
The danger is at some point in time, later down the road, you know, we may be,
it's going to take a long time to get this money back, and um ... I, I'm trying to
figure out a way where we can take care of this at, at a more current situation
because it inflates over time and it kinda becomes a larger number than,
perhaps, it should be. Sometimes, it's better to just take care of it at the time, at
the dollar amount we're talking about rather than letting the compounding effect
occur. So, I think there's, it was by no fault of anybody. I think it it's just a, a
couple, some instances that they got caught in. So, but we have a verbal
agreement and, you know, also we ... , we're being asked by aud ... , our auditors
also to enter into an agreement, and I'm, I'm waiting for a few things from
Mr. Ridings, and we're hoping to try and see if we can get something proposed
very quickly-hopefully, within the next month or so.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. Dain, if you want to stay with that because
that, that other question, Charlie, could be then answered later.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... Mr. Chairman. And thank you for allowing me to speak.
I, I'm not a member of this committee, so I appreciate the opportunity.
Uh ... and good morning, Charlie.
MR. RIDINGS: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Chairman Carroll, uh, one of the questions revolves around
Wayne's question of exemptions. And if, if I may expand on that area of what
Mr. Nishiki brought up regarding the room size, it's another exemption that I'd like
to bring forward if, if that's permissible by you, sir.
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. And the questions will be a combination of, to
our Corporation Counsel as well as to Mr. Ridings, so if you don't mind. Thank
you .
... In the resolution involving approving the West Side Resource Center projectnot the land one, but the, the other resolution, because we're looking at two
resolutions, I understand-the reso includes, uh, attachments, and there's two
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attachments, Attachments 1 and 2.
However, uh, and this may be for
Corporation Counsel, there's no reference of both attachments in the reso's
body. Can you, there, there's an exhibit in, uh, of the resolution body in point
Number 2, uh, Council hereby approves and goes through that whole point and
then, except for the specific exemptions requested by the Maui Economic
Concerns of the Community, Inc., attached hereto as Exhibit A, which has been
approved by the Council. However, there's no mention within the reso of the
attachments to that, which Attachments 1 and 2. Is, I don't know if that's just
something that we missed or we didn't miss, but I think it may be important for us
to have those attachments also included in the body of the reso, and if I can just
get a comment on that by Corporation Counsel. And the reason I think it's
important is because within the proposed exemptions coming from the West Side
Resource Center, there's an issue in here regarding an exemption from Chapter
9.52, Variances and Appeals, Mr. Chairman. And what that does, is that takes
away or that, excuse me, that grants or amends the procedures of the variances
and appeals at looking at things and gives that power of discretion to the director.
And that is noted on Attachment No.2, Section C-following a determination that
the request is complete, the planing director shall render a decision in writing. So
what we're doing is, we're taking away a request of variance from a board and
we're giving it to the director. And so that-I'm, again, I'm just, I try to be
succinct, but it all ties in because there's no Reference A in th~ body to
Attachments 1 and 2. However, there is proposed request of exemptions and
within those proposed requests, there's a request to take out the Board of
Variance and Appeals and Review and letting the director make that
discretionary decision versus the board making that decision.
MR. RIDINGS: Mr. Chair, may I comment on that exemption, just, just to give the
background?
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
MR. RIDINGS: I think it's important for the Council to know, I'm sorry, the, the
Committee to know and the Council to know, that the exemptions that are being
asked for all have precedence. We asked for these exemptions and received
these exemptions for Ka Hale A Ke Ola, we received these exemptions for
Hale Makana 0 Waiale. And so, these are not new exemptions.
The exemptions that we've been asking or have asked for are really meant as an
attempt to be able to facilitate the construction of the project, number one, and
number two, to be able to do it economically. So, basically, all of these have
precedent as far as having been previously reviewed by Corporation Counsel,
not this Corporation Counsel, but Corporation Counsel previous has look at it,
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and it is legal and that, that specifically that the question that, uh, Councilman
Kane is asking about, was done, was put in there in the event that we needed to
be able to adjust whatever we were doing to be able to accelerate the process.
But, I will also tell you that we have never exercised that particular exemption
that we are re ... , requesting. But none of these are new, they have all been
approved twice before.
CHAIR CARROLL: Does anyone have any questions for Mr. Lo? If not, I'd like to let
him go, at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you, Wes.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah. So my question would be to Mr. Kushi, Corporation
Counsel, and I think he has a response to my question regarding ...
CHAIR CARROLL: Corporation Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... the absence of the attachments in the reso body.
MR. KUSHI: Uh, yes, Mr. Chair. Mr. Kane, you're correct, in that the body of the
resolution only makes reference to an Exhibit A. Okay. But, in ex... , in Exhibit A
itself, which is a three-pager ...
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes.
MR. KUSHI: ... uh, within Exhibit A, it does makes reference to Attachments 1 and 2.
So, it's like an double incorporation.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Can you point that out and, I'm sorry, just because I don't
see, can you point that out?
MR. KUSHI: Okay. On Exhibit A. ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes.
MR. KUSHI: ... on the second page ...
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
MR. KUSHI: ... uh, on Item No.6, makes reference to Attachment No.1. You got it,
Dain?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes, sir. Thank you.
MR. KUSHI: And on the bottom of the page ...
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Number 4.
MR. KUSHI: Number 4, uh, E-4, it makes reference to Attachment NO.2.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Thank, thank you. That answers my question, that
portion, Mr. Chair.
As far as, and these are just a comment, Mr. Chairman, and I'll be very brief with
it. And in, in response to, uh, what Mr. Ridings has brought forward-because it
was done in the past, the past two times, uh, in my mind doesn't make it right. I,
I think that all of the other exemptions have merit, but in this case, I think when
we're looking at a variance of or a request for a variance, I think the reason why
we established the Board of Variances of, and Appeals is to allow, uh, I think,
more of a conser... , uh, uh, uh, or the intent of the Board of Variances and
Appeals is to allow more input from the community that's affected by these
requests, and to take that away and then a... , allow one person to make that
decision, uh, in my mind, can be perceived, uh, and I'm speaking on behalf of
people that have brought this concern to me in a broader context or a broader
picture, can be perceived as detaching, detaching people from being able to
participate in the process. So, I only bring this up as a point that was brought to
my attention, and after looking at it, I can understand where Mr. Ridings is
coming from, however, I, I just wanted to bring this before us and, and realize
that we are taking away, I think, an aspect of this process that, uh, you know,
takes it out of the hands of the many and puts into the hands of, of one, in this
case, as far as the discretionary authority. So, I bring that forward and, uh,
overall, I'm very supportive of this project. Mr. Ridings knows that and, uh, so I
just wanted to make sure that that particular issue is brought forward.
MR. RIDINGS: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: That, that's for the record.
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(?) Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And Mr. Chair, I did mention when I first asked to speak
that I do have another issue, and this may be something just specific for
Corporation Counsel. It doesn't have anything to do with Mr. Ridings.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. You may proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. And this would be, it should be rather quick .
... On the other reso, uh, and, and I'm, the resolution makes reference to an
Exhibit A, with attachments, Exhibit 1 and 2. However, there is also a ref..., uh,
there is also within the packet, an Exhibit B, which is never mentioned in the reso
body. Again, is that something that we just missed, or am I missing, like earlier, I
didn't, I wasn't able to locate it? So, I'm just making sure that everything that has
been packaged to us, is being included for reference in the body of the reso
because Exhibit B talks about easement and accessing uti..., for, for utility
purposes, and it's not mentioned. So, I just wanted to make sure that that is
something that is there. Anyway, and that, so, my point is made, and if that can
be addressed somehow. If not at this point...
CHAIR CARROLL: Corporation Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... Iater on.
MR. KUSHI: Urn ... Mr. Chair, Mr. Kane, excuse me, I, I don't see Exhibit B.
... (inaudible) .. .
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: The packet that was given in the November 29th from Alice
Lee; County Community 00-316. Right after that is the reso, then right after that
is Exhibit 1, which is the Warranty Deed-there's several pages, I believe, of
that, five pages. Following that is ExhibitA, the Wainee Subdivision, Lot 2. Right
after that is an Exhibit B.
MR. KUSHI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And that exhibit is not included in the body of the reso at, at
any time so, I'm just wondering what's the significance of Exhibit B being
included in the packet when it's not being included in the body of the reso as far
as the language. And, again, if you can't answer now, then we ... (inaudible), ..
MR. KUSHI: Sorry, I was looking at the wrong reso. You're, you're referencing the
acceptance of the property?
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: That is correct. This is the first reso that's in our packet,
uh, in, in the binder.
MR. KUSHI: Right. The Warranty Deed ...
COUNCILMEMBERKANE: Is dedication of land.
MR. KUSHI: ... the Warranty Deed is Exhibit ... (short pause) ... , I believe, it's Exhibit 1.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Exhibit 1, yes.
MR. KUSHI: Okay. In the description of the Warranty Deed, Exhibit A, which
references Wainee Subdivision, Lot 2. You get that?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Page?
MR. KUSHI: Uh ... Page 1 of 3, I guess, Exhibit A. It's an exhibit to the Warranty Deed
... (pause) ... which describes the Lot 2.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes.
MR. KUSHI: Okay. On the second page of that, you go about half way, uh, after
Paragraph No.6, where it begins "Together with a non-exclusive perpetual
easement..." and it references Easements 1, 2, 3, and 3 as described in
Exhibit B.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So, it would not be necessary to hC!ve that in the body of
the reso?
MR. KUSHI: No, no. Again, it's like the previous question, it's incorporating corporation
by incorporation.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. And Mr. Chair, just for clarification, just to
make sure that these ...
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Ridings ...
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... are inclusive.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Ridings, could you please ...
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MR. RIDINGS: Yes, sir.
CHAIR CARROLL: ... continue then, answering Mr. Nishiki's question.
MR. RIDINGS: ... Councilman Nishiki's question regarding the size of the rooms and the
treatment of our folks with dignity. Let me just give you a preface, as far as what
I tell all my staff, Councilman Nishiki. I tell our folks that they will treat the person
who was admitted last into our facility in exactly the same manner that we would
treat the largest donor that we have to our facility. If they can't abide by that,
then they won't work for us.
Now with that said, the questions you asked was regarding the size of the rooms.
These are exact same-we, we are not doing anything new as far as the actual
structures that we're building, or proposing to build on the west side. These are
the structures that we. have had at Ka Hale A Ke Ola since 1993. They have
worked very well for: us from a size standpoint. And, and there were two
reasons, primarily, to Gut back on the size of the room-not to a point to make it
constrictive for the person, but number one, was the economics. Obviously,
we're building a smaller facility, if you will. We can put more rooms, more living
units if we cut back on this size, not by a large amount, but we can put more
living units in that sam~ building. The second reason is, is becausewe know that
by administrative rule~, the person the can stay with us for no longer than two
years. And as I said, pur average stay is 12 to 15 months. So, basically, what
we have found is that this configuration which we've had in place since 1993, has
worked very well for u~, and that's why we wanted to continue to do it at the new
facility.
.
Now, that's only for the, Ka Hale A Ke Ola portion. In the Hale Makana 0 Waiale,
for the long term, that Ipng term, we are not asking for any exemptions regarding
the long-term affordabl~ housing, affordable rental housing. I, uh, it meets all of
the code or exceeds all of the code requirements. The other reason we asked
for a reduction on the number of automobiles is just by definition. Our homeless
residents and, again, we're, we're speaking from practical experience, is that our
homeless residents, tYpically, in a family, you don't have two cars for every
family, which is a, whic~ is the code requirement.
I
So, basically, what w~"ve asked for is to cut back on the number of parking
spaces. Again, so we an add to the green space, number one, we can add to
the number of buildings that we put in, number two. Uh, and we know from, from
experience that typicallr our people will ... (tape change) ... or, and if you'll, if you
ever come by the facility during the, the morning or the afternoon when they
come back from work~and by the way, 80 percent plus of our people are
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working-is that· bicycles are, are large, are the, the largest means of
transportation that we have after automobiles. We have bike racks all over the
facility.
So we've cut back on that size instead of letting a parking space stay there and
not be part of green space, when we know we are not going to use it, we want to
be able to use for other more productive purposes, and that's why we've asked
for that. So, in answer to your question, all of the configurations proposed for the
west side are the exact configurations that we have currently for Ka Hale A Ke
Ola and Hale Makana 0 Waiale.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right, we're going to take a ten-minute recess.
RECESS: 10:35 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:49 a.m.
CHAIR CARROLL: The Human Services and Economic Development Committee is
now back in session. Mr. Nishiki, I will give you the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Thank you. This is the one, Council members,
thatwe finally have a Warranty Deed in front of us. And, and I will point out to
you now where the concerns are in the Warranty Deed that we had the last time.
If you will turn to Exhibit 2, on the Warranty Deed. The cover letter is from, urn,
the Mayor,
November 29, 2000. And if you look at Exhibit 2, in regards to
I
Pioneer Mill Company and turn to Page 2, and look at the second to the last
paragraph. In it, it says:
I

An:d the Grantor hereby covenants with the Grantee that the Grantor is
laWfully seized in the fee simple of the described real and personal
property and that the Grantor has good right to convey the same as
afdresaid; and that the property is free and clear of all encumbrances,
extept as may be described in Exhibit A, and except such additional
en¢umbrances which do not materially affect the value or utility of the
prdperty; and the Grantor will warrant and defend the same unto the
Gr~ntee, forever, against the lawful claims and demands of all persons;
prqvided ...
And then it says:
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Provided, however-this is important-that the Grantor makes no
covenants, representations or warranties whatsoever relating to title in or
to such portions of the property identified as portions of Royal Patent
Number 1685, Land Commission Aware Number 1815, Apana 2, and
portions of Royal Patent Number 1868, Land Commission Award Number
6430.
So this the problem of this Warranty Deed now that it's-Jo Anne, are you, are
you on it?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: The last part that you read does not correspond with what I
have. ... (pause while Vice Chair Johnson locates material)... It's right there .
... (long pause) ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Here you go.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. All right. Okay. That's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So, Corporation Counsel, Mr. Chairman, this is where my
concern and, I think all of us are, all of our concerns are. That the grantee which
is Pioneer Mill or Amfac is saying that in these Royal Patent Numbers 1685 and
Land Commission Grant Number 1815 and then Royal Patent Number 1868 and
Grant Commission Award Number 6430, that this is where they're not giving to
us clear title. And so, I guess, Junior, the concern I think that this County should
have is that we asked the grantee, Pioneer Mill, to clear the title or, this is where
my problem is, I'm not sure that at one point in time Pioneer Mill or Amfac may,
who knows, go bankrupt or whatever and they should disappear. If this title isn't
cleared and we accept it in this manner, who bears the burden of clearing title?
CHAIR CARROLL: Corporation Counsel.
MR. KUSHI: Yes, Mr. Chair. Councilman Nishiki, uh, uh, this was a topic of discussion
when we discussed these conveyances.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Correct.
MR. KUSHI: And you were talking about the 1.864 acres located on Lahainalua Road,
which is the old Pioneer Mill office building. ... It has nothing to do with the
five acres. In any event, uh, uh, there is indeed, a por... what they call a "break
in chain of title" to portions of this 1.8 acres. The title report shows it and based
on that, any title company will not give title insurance.
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So, the way to remedy that normally is to do a "quiet title action". We did discuss
this, and we did negotiate with Amfac to the, to the extent where it's, uh, it's
agreed that if indeed the County accepts this property in the state that it is now,
which is not clear title, that in the event we, the County, prosecutes or defends a
quiet title action on this property, that the grantor, Amfac, will then pay the
attorney's, reasonable attorney's fees and costs. There's no assurance that we'll
succeed or, you know, be, be victorious in any type of, uh, court action, as you
know, but they will indemnify us in terms of the cost.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So, you, are you comfortable with that, Junior?
MR. KUSHI: Uh ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You know, with what you just represented in, in your
conversation with Amfac and, you know, I mean ...
MR. KUSHI: I guess from ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ... I'm sure you know this, and I'm sure that you're going
to bat for the co ... , for this government, so I was curious, is it, is it okay?
MR. KUSHI: I, I guess, you can say I'm as comfortable as, our office is as comfortable
as we can be being the, the, the state of title now. The alternative is that we
don't accept the property, let Amfac then do its own quiet title action and then
consider accepting it afterwards.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: What is the cost and what is the time? I mean, can we
ask that, can we ask Amfac? Are they, are, were they willing in your discussions
with them, to do that?
MR. KUSHI: I believe they, they were willing. They have on retainer, one of the,
Hawaii's better known land attorneys. I believe his name is Don Scearce, and he
did do some preliminary investigations with the title company, but I guess, it's a
matter of timing at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well, can we set that up as a condition?
MR. KUSHI: Well, it's ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: That the County doesn't accept it as, until that occurs.
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MR. KUSHI: Well, you know, it's your discretion to do what you want, within as far as
this property, but...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I don't want to go through ...
MR. KUSHI: The offer is being ... (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ... the process we're going on, but I still want to legally
make it so that, in the future, should some person come up ...
CHAIR CARROLL: All right, one moment, Ms. Lee.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Go ahead. I'm sorry.
MS. LEE: ... Mr. Nishiki, I was going to cover that matter...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh, good.
MS. LEE: .. .in the second half of the presentation. Uh, the land that we are asking you
to accept for the homeless shelter is at Wainee.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
MS. LEE: The land you're talking about is a separate deed at the, uh, for the
conveyance for the Pioneer Mill office site.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.
MS. LEE: And I can cover that in the second part ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
MS. LEE ... of the presentation.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Let me ask...
CHAIR CARROLL: ... you know what...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ... Iet me ask
CHAIR CARROLL: ... you know what, Mr., Mr. Nishiki, in light of that since we're in two
parts over here-we have the 201 G Application which is separate from the lease.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
CHAIR CARROLL: And I had intended to have Alice Lee make a short presentation
and then get into more details of the lease.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: What I'd like to do is, at this time, is stop this line right here and let
us go to the 201 portion and address only that, and then we'll come back to the
lease. Are there any objections from the members?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. If, if, if I may, if I may, Alice, in your presentation
also, in the five-acre parcel, also the Mill Street area-there is a break in title
also, right? You know that?
CHAIR CARROLL: ... Excuse me, Mr. Nishiki, let's get into that after we do the 201 G.
We're going to do that and then we'll get into that.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Members, uh, the 201 G Application, as you're aware, you
have it before you. Discussion?
I think we're all very familiar with this. I know I've gone over the 201 G portion,
seems very clear. I have no problem that. If there is no discussion, I will give my
recommendation for the ... , that.
I recommend that we adopt the proposed resolution recommending the approval
of the 201 G Application.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Discussion? Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ... Can we address, being that we're adopting this right
now. Obviously, we're accepting the land and, and all the Warranty Deeds. Is
this what we're doing also when you, when you made that motion?
CHAIR CARROLL: For the 201G portion? No.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: It's just the exemption part ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR CARROLL: The lease portion is a separate motion, Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. 1'/1 wait for that then.
CHAIR CARROLL: That's why I suggested it.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further discussion? All in favor.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Kawano, Molina, Vice-Chair Johnson, and
Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending
ADOPTION
of
resolution
entitled
"APPROVING THE WEST SIDE RESOURCE CENTER
PROJECT PURSUANT TO SECTION 201G-118, HAWAII
REVISED STATUTES".

CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Now back to the lease. At this time, I'd like to ask Alice
Lee to give us a short presentation. Alice.
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NOTE: Pause while Ms. Lee approaches the podium.

MS. LEE: Okay. While Junior is, uh, Ed Kushi is checking on Wayne's question, we
were not aware that there is any break in title on the second parcel which is
Wainee. We were aware that there was a break in title at the Pioneer Mill site.
Now, starting from the very beginning, back in 1999, early 1999, Amfac
contacted us to tell us that the Land Use Commission in Honolulu was
considering releasing them of an affordable housing requirement regarding South
Beach Mauka if they came to some kind of agreement with the County. .. .(Iong
pause) ...
... (pointing to schematic) ... This is South Beach Mauka. And some of us who
were on the Council back in the early '90s remember, in fact, uh, 1998, '97, '98,
you might remember that we were asked to zone, uh, cha ... , do a change in
zoning for some remnant parcels at South Beach Mauka. Okay, does it... , that
ring a bell?
Okay. So, the Land Use Commission or-and when we did rezone these
remnant parcels, the County Council referenced the Land Use Commission's
affordable housing requirement. Now, that req ... , that requirement was for Amfac
to provide 324 affordable units for reclassifying 240 acres. Okay. After doing
some research and after many discussions with Amfac, we came to the, um, to
the conclusion that 324 affordable units as a requirement on 242 acres plus the
fact that Amfac was only going to build 240 units, seemed extreme, okay, to
require a developer to build 300 something units, when they're only building 200
something to begin with. So, we, that's how the discussion started.
The Land Use Commission was willing to release them of that 324-unit, uh,
requirement. So, as we discussed all the issues, we made one thing very clear.
That, okay, these areas in South Beach Mauka, we would reconsider and come
to a new agreement with, but we would not come to a new agreement on the
remnant pieces that the County Council rezoned. No matter what, we were
going to stick to that requirement and they had to ref... , fulfill that requirement,
and we came to the conclusion that that re ... , requirement amounted to 32.7
units. So, regardless of what happened, they had to provide thr... , the 32.7 units,
which they did in the Hale Eono Project up Lahainalua Road.
Okay. So the County Council's requirements were satisfied. Now, that just left
the Land Use Commission's requirements. How do we deal with, um, those
requirements?
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As we proceeded with our discussion, we also knew that we had to build a
homeless resau ... , resource center. Okay. So, we looked at Wainee. And the
reason why we looked at Wainee is because it's, right now, it's not surrounded by
any residential properties. See, this project was started before with the previous
Administration, but it, it didn't go forward because the initial site that they picked,
which was close to residences and they didn't, the residences, of course,
opposed that project. So, we tried to find another location, and the location we
found and, and we told Amfac you look for another location and make sure the
title is clear 'cause we had heard that, you know, in the past, that wasn't always
the case. So, they, they proposed to us this five-acre pro ... , parcel right next to
where the park was going to be expanded above the Lahaina Aquatic Center.
So, we initially felt that would suffice, that would suffice, because on five acres,
ultimately, the homeless shelter was going to provide over 100 units. That's
quite a bit, yeah?
But then one day, one of the representatives from Pioneer asked us, asked me,
would I consider changing, um, the site to the Pioneer Mill office instead of giving
the five acres, how about they just give the Pioneer Mill office site. Do"ar for
dollar, actually, the Pioneer office site is more expe ... , more valuable. It, uh,
according to our tax records, it's worth $1.7 million. The Wainee site, which is
hard to put a value on, because it's in Ag right now. But, as you a" know, five
acres that you can build a residence on, is valuable. But, our tax office has it at
217,000. Oh, excuse me, 210,000. So value wise, Pioneer had a much greater
value .
... So, I said to her, I said, um, how about we take both, and so we, we talked and
talked and we had lot of discussions and they agreed-they would give both
sites. So, that's how it started. I sa ... , I would say that the Pioneer site is extra.
It really is.
Okay. Now, when we started talking about deeds and what not, they told us from
the very beginning, they couldn't get clear title on a, this sliver of ... (pointing to
schematic) ... running through Pioneer Mill's property. They told us that, even
though they probably could have claimed adverse possession-the complex, the
office has been there like 100 years or so-they still couldn't 'cause there was a
break in title. But, we thought after many discussions with Corp. Counsel and so
forth, we felt there was a lot of value there, and we felt that potentially we could
put some kind of County-type of activity in the future, way in the future, and, uh,
since we had the opportunity to acquire the property, let's do it. So, uh, Ed Kushi
worked on this agreement with Amfac, and he made them agree that if there's
any kind of legal challenge to title in the future that they would have to bear the
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cost. And they agreed to that. So, that's why we have this situation we have
today.
You could decide that you don't want it and refuse it because of this, you know,
the questions on title. But I, we felt it was worth it in the long run because it, we
seem to have good legal standing; the fact that that operation has been there for
almost a 100 years; you know the fact that, uh, there have been no challenges
all, in all of this time; and chances are there won't be in the future. But that's the
gamble that we take. Urn ... as far as we know, we could provide some, some
very good uses in the future, po ... , possibly as senior center, possibly, other
types of County offices. We just felt this is a good asset to have and certainly an
extra because we really felt the five acres was sufficient to adequately, uh, fulfill
their affordable housing requirements at South Beach Mauka.
So, this is the whole history behind it. Are there any questions? Yes.

S

.

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I just wanted to ask you, uh, Alice, with the, the Chair's
permission, in, you know, in, in the situation that we're faced with right now, this
doesn't affect at all the Wainee property, so, the homeless resource center is not
impacted adversely in any way with having not, not having a clean [clear] title?
MS. LEE: Right. This is a, this is a separate situation. Urn, we're, we're hoping, we're
hoping that you will approve ...
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MS. LEE: .. .the land conveyance because it is packaged together. And it's basically
my fault. Amfac did not propose it together. Amfac only proposed the five acres.
I thought we, you know, uh, we would benefit from additional land and additional
assets, that's all; otherwise we, today, we would only be dealing with only one
parcel and that would be at Wainee.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Right. Is there any possibility, and if Corporation Counsel
has to an ... , answer this, at, if we accept the property, what would the cost be if
we were as the County to try to, let's say, take by quiet title or get, get some kind
of title guarantee to it. Do you know what the cost would be?
MS. LEE: Mr. Kushi.
CHAIR CARROLL: Corporation Counsel.
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MR. KUSHI: In my limited experience with quiet, quiet title actions, you, you never can
tell how long it's going to be. I recall the Hana Ranch case, lasted over, well over
15 years .... But it depends on the case .... In terms of attorney's fees and costs,
you know how that goes. But, um, again, you, you can't really tell. ... The County
as a, if we accept the property, as a successor in interest to Amfac, would then
tack on, what they call "tack on" its adverse possession claim.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: We would quiet title by adverse possession. Um ... I, I, hesitate to even
give you an estimate.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: ... Not only di..., uh, I should also mention that this land court award or
Royal Patent Grant-that if the chain is broken also extends outside of this
1.8 acres, and it affects some neighboring residential properties also.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Umm.
MR. KUSHI: So, that may play, come into play also.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Boy. The other question I have, and I don't know if you can
answer it, Alice, or you know, perhaps, Mr. Kushi. When, generally, and, and. I
know this happens, it happens a lot because sometimes people pass away,
things just, this the way the property is pretty much, you know, always plagued
with problems in the State, throughout the entire State. What I would like to
know is, in the situation that was brought up, if Amfac should become insolvent at
any time, are there performance bonds or any kind of bond where we could have
Amfac pay for the cost of that bond up front to at least assure us that we would
be able to have the cost of legal expenses reimbursed to us? Is there anything
of that sort that we could do?
MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair, uh, Ms. Johnson, is, is anything is possible. We've done that in
certain situations, not in this kind of land future quiet title actions but, uh, it's
possible. I, I imagine if Amfac would want to do it, that's fine. Like a security
bond?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, a surety bond of some sort.
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MR. KUSHI: Yeah. Urn, it's possible. We, we've never discussed that with Amfac. If
Amfac and its subsidiaries would go under, then we'd, we'd have a claim, I guess
in normal cor... , corporate bankruptcy claim.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: But yet, if we haven't instituted that quiet title action ...
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: ... 1can see a court saying, that you and your claim is not right.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON:
Now, originally, you had indicated there was some
willingness or, I, I, don't know if it was you or, maybe, it was Wesley. It indicated
that there may be some interest or, uh, cooperation on the part of Amfac to seek
quiet title on, you know, if they were still the owners of the property. Because
this is always going to be a problem no matter who they, they sell it to. And, of
course, it depreciates the value of, of the land, in, in my view, anyway, because it
doesn't have a clear title to it. The thing that I would, and I don't know again,
because I guess you've said that the cost is not really known at this point. Would
you be able to get Amfac to agree to some kind of memorandum of
understanding that they would at least, if not pay for in full, at least share a
portion of the cost if we were to attempt to clear the title on this property?
MR. KUSHI: ... That's been done. That's been done by a separate agreement. They,
they've agreed to, you know, pay any and a/l costs that we would incur if we
proceed to a quiet title, or defend a quiet title action.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. That, that, that's all my question.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, you know, all I ask this Council is
that you treat how we are dealing with this situation today as if it were your own
piece of property. 'Cause that's how I would hope that as servants of the people
of Maui County that we act. And so, I think, you know, we need to get the best
deal for ourselves, uh, as we go about spending money and, and dealing with aI/
property.
So, Junior, can you, again, as you explain it, Alice said, well, you know, this is a
bonus, but I think that we want to know in the area where that resource center is
going, is the title absolutely clear as we are accepting this parcel only. And I
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want, I don't care about the bonus, I want to know as this tL.., this area here with
the Warranty Deed and what you know of, is that title clear, and is it going to be
given to us clear?
MR. KUSHI: ... Mr. Chair, Mr. Nishiki.
about.?

As far as the five-acre parcel you're talking

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: That, that there where the ...
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Wainee.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ... one side that...
MR. KUSHI: Wai..., Wainee. Right.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
MR. KUSHI: Okay. Lot 2, which is 5 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.
MR. KUSHI: I reviewed the title reports and I looked at the subdivision maps. ... In my
opinion, the title is clear. Your aide brought up a good, good point in that there is
an easement that goes along with this five-acre parcel across the so-called Mill
Street and you need to get across Mill Street to continue on to get out to the
highway which will be Shaw Street. I, I believe, I've been informed that Mill
Street is still private. Who owns it? I would assume it's Amfac, but I don't have
the documents on that. But, there is an easement for the County in favor of
Lot 2, over Mill Street to get out to Shaw Street which, which I believe is a County
road. So, but it is noted in the description of the property. But aside from that,
from what I've looked at, title is clear and also, Amfac will give us title insurance
on this.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. So, so, as we pro ... , proceed with this, Junior,
your goal would be as we accept the, the five acres to make sure that when we
get this five acres it will have a clear title. That is the goal that you, as
Corporation Counsel, will execute with Amfac?
MR. KUSHI: I would review the deeds and sign off, which I have, of which, uh,
apparently, Howard Fukushima did. But, that was based on the review of the title
reports. And we have title insurance to back that up. And, of course,
responsibility of our office is to see what, you get what, what is stated on.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Now, taking, moving that aside, the second parcel
that Alice talked about as being a bonus. I, I think Jo Anne was succinct enough
in her concern. And I think that, Mr. Chairman, maybe we should separate this
and, and, and have the County go in with Amfac and get a report back as far as
what kind of deal we are going to strike before we accept this. I, I, I have a lot of
concerns and, as Alice said, or may, maybe I should ask Alice this. -Alice, you
just personally feel that maybe we should do it together, but now that we've
heard about the acceptance, are you attached to that, or, or can we separate it?
MS. LEE: I have, I don't have a problem in separating ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.
MS. LEE: .. .the two parcels as long as we are able to confirm and verify with Amfac
that they have fulfilled their affordable housing requirements. That's what they're
concerned about.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh, I see where you're coming from.
MS. LEE: You know. And if...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well.
MS. LEE: ... you know, if, if we say, because if, well, for, if they had a choice, they would
take that property back. You know what I'm saying? But, if, if there's a way to
separate the two without creating such a complicated situation, we wouldn't have
a problem.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.
MS. LEE: We wouldn't have a problem.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Corporation Counsel, is there that ability? Because, you
know, one thing we are addressing is affordable housing requirements. The
other is trying to get this proposed resource center built. So, can we separate
the animal?
MR. KUSHI: ... As Alice said, I, I think it's possible.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
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MR. KUSHI: What we need to do is go back and revise the ag ... , agreement, the
underlying agreement which includes both of these parcels so we could kinda,
from one agreement to two of 'em. And, urn, you accept one and the other one's
pending or whatever. But, I, I think it's possible.
MS. LEE: But for today's purposes ...
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Molina. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Question for the Corp.
Counsel. Going back to the Wainee property.... In the unlikely event of the title
being challenged, could-I'm looking down the road if the center is built-could
the center be shut down if there's a challenge and, you know, that things dragged
out in the court? Is there that possibility?
MR. KUSHI: As I said, you know, in my review of the documents, I don't feel that
there's a break in chain of title.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: I think title is clear to Amfac. There is a question about Mill Street...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: ... and, uh, the scenario is this. Let's say that Mill Street is encumbered by
or, or somebody makes a claim to Mill Street. ... Then in essence, this property is
landlocked. We can't get out to the highway.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: There's a theory in law that, you know, you can't have a landlocked
situation-you need access to the ocean and the mountains, et cetera. Or, the
County could always use its powers of eminent domain and condemn that
property.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Hmm.
MR. KUSHI: So, I feel comfortable with that Mill Street situation.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
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MR. KUSHI: In terms of the, the whole parcel, uh, like I said, you know, review of the
title report, I, I don't see any break in chains. And again, it's, it's backed up by
title insurance also which Amfac has agreed to pay for.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, Alice did you have something?
MS. LEE: Can I say something, Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. Ms. Lee first.
MS. LEE: Mr. Kushi, can we modify the resolution that is before the Committee today in
order to separate the two parcels so that they could move forward and accept the
property alWainee today?
MR. KUSHI: One, one moment, please.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Good idea. Great. Great, AI.
MS. LEE: ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: If we can.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Ms. Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: That was essentially my question. But the other thing that I
was also in, in, it ties in with AI..., what Alice just said, would be that we accept
the one with the provision that Corporation Counselor, or finance officer,
whoever is responsible, take upon the, you know, the second portion of the
property, the one that's on Lahainaluna, the Mill property. Take that and try to
work out some kind of arrangement on that part. I don't know if we can condition
that part without compromising the first part, though, and that's my concern. And
I don't wanna if, if we can because of the time constraints that we're dealing with
on the entire money issue and the project being held up, I do not want to do that.
So, if you can separate it, fine. If you could at least, only on the second issue,
uh, condition that part of it, I, I don't know. That's just a thought. ... (chuckle) ...
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MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Corporation Counsel.
MR. KUSHI: What you have before you is one resolution which includes two properties
and two descriptions. We could revise the resolution to only include one. Do a
separate resolution for the pending review. But, again, what Alice said, is that we
would need the consent and the understanding from Amfac that we're doing this.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Umm. This could be the problem .... (inaudible) ...
MR. KUSHI: And I don't really see a problem. Again, I don't speak for Amfac, so. But,
if we accept the five acres as is, where is, how is, with no strings attached to the
1.8 acres, then you would have to say in the agreement that the five acres
satisfies a portion of their commitment for affordable housing. Now what that
portion would amount to, I don't know. It's up to the department to, to figure that
out. But, technically, and with what you had before you, you can do that.
Now, I, I, I also cite this is that, the resolution you're, we're talking about now is
like, not a mere, but we were accepting property. You don't have this 45-day
time period on what evolved. The other matter you do.
MS. LEE: Excuse me. No, uh, as far as the Wainee property, there is a timeline on that
because of, of funding with the State.
MR. KUSHI: Uh, from, from the Code section, the County's section, I'm saying you
don't have.
MS. LEE: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: I'm not sure what she's talking about.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: The, the other thing that, and, and I'm just throwing this out
because I'm going to play the devil's advocate. Let's say we accept both
properties, one having clean title, one not having clean title because of the break
in, in the record. What's the worse case scenario? We can't do anything with it?
Somebody might question it later on? I mean, I, I look at it just as the taxpayer
and I say, if right now Amfac's willing to give us something that previously they
were not willing to give us, I don't want to rock the boat and have them have
second thoughts and say, oh, this is too complicated, we're going to take back
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this other part. And, and they could, you know, let's say, make some other
arrangement. But right now, I guess in my view, I'm looking at worse case
scenario, saying, well, okay, maybe, maybe we get something, maybe we get
nothing. But I don't want to risk butting that kind of, I guess, it's not really a gift,
but, you know,a tradeoff at, you know, at risk if we separate the two. That, that's
just my concern .... (pause) ...
MR. KUSHI: Well, um, if you're, I understand your question. If you accept both as
proposed now ...
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: ... you know what you're accepting.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: I'm telling you one of them if okay, the other one has some problems. So
you're accepting a, uh, a piece of property knowing that it has a break in chain of
title, but we've tried administratively, and with the grantor to take care of potential
problems and the foreseeable future for that, with that encumbered property .
... (short pause)... But, uh, uh, I, I, I just tell you, I mean like, like Councilman
Nishiki says, you know, you, you're shopping right now.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: This is what is before you. It's up to you to do it.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Mr. Kawano.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a question just for
AI..., Alice. Alice, you know the 45 days that we're talking about, so if we playing
around, no, I shouldn't say play around, is looking at this, when do the 45 days
start?
MS. LEE: It started on the 1ih, when we submitted this, um, application. Junior, I
mean, does it end April, oh, not April, but March 5th ?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: March 5th •
MS. LEE: March 5th . That's calendar days?
MR. KUSHI: Correct.
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MS. LEE: Not working days? Calendar days, March 5th .
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: So, Junior, in Alice proposal that's separating the two,
how long would you take for get the resolution before the Council as far as the
Committee passing it out and getting it before the Council to have it out?
MR. KUSHI: Before your next meeting, your next Council meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: I don't know, you tell me when, when can you get it
ready. Can you separate it like the way Alice is talking about?
MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair, I'll do whatever you want me to do, yeah. And I'll do it in a
timely manner. My, my concern is that Amfac needs to agree to this.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Oh, I see.
MR. KUSHI: Yeah. And, and if, if they're willing to go along with this ...
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Umm.
MR. KUSHI: ... and then, und ... , with the understanding that, you know, we want one
now, whether we, and have to wait on the other one.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Yeah. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Is everybody comfortable with that? Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Mister, you know, and, and, and, and I think it's, in
listening to our Corporation Counsel, I think he has given us the best advice.
He's saying he can separate it out. And Mr. Chairman, Mr. Kawano, I think if
need be, uh, for this one here, we can always set up a special Council meeting to
address this. So, I'm sure that all of us wants to see this occur, and I think that
we should-I don't think there's any disagreement-I think we should separate it
and get Junior rolling on it, and I'm sure he'll get back to us.
The other thing is, is that Amfac's been around for awhile, and I'm sure that
they're not going to hardball us. You know, they, you know, they're part of this
community and, and they've got many projects that they want to see happen so,
if were playing win-win, then, I think that they'll understand our concerns also. I
don't see them as an enemy. SO,I think we need to look at it in this manner.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: If we change the framework of the rev ... , resolution just to
simply include the, the property that we're speaking about today, which the
resource center is going on, that would still enable everything to go forward as,
as on their timeline, it would meet all the timeline constraints?
MR. KUSHI: I would say, yes.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: There, there is, Mr. Chair, there is a question about-no, I'll take that back.
No, no, no further comments.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. We're going to take a real short recess here .... (gavel) ...
RECESS: 11 :34 a.m.
RECONVENE: 11:41 a.m.
CHAIR CARROLL: ... (gavel) ... Committee is back in session. All right.
questions on the lease? If not, I will make my recommendation.

Any more

In making this recommendation, I think we really need to look into the-before I
make it, I want to explain it-I think it's a good idea looking into dividing it. But I
worry that if we divide it now, that it might run into trouble as it passes over here,
and we do have time constraints. And as I understand, if we do pass it out, and
instructing Corporation Counsel to proceed to find out how to do it and if we can
divide this, it can be done the next time we meet on this. And if can't be done, at
least we passed it out as it is. Okay. This is my understanding.
And this is my recommendation that we pass this out, uh, the, adopt the
proposed resolution recommending the acceptance, the acceptance of the land
dedication and that Corporation Counsel before the next meeting, uh, determine
if the land can be separated and if it can, do so at the next meeting of the
Council. We can do that. That is my recommendation. Discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Chair ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR CARROLL: Chair will...
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I, I, I thought I heard Corporation Counsel tell us that we
can separate it, indeed. So, therefore, why, why, why are we hesitating in doing
it, and that manner?
CHAIR CARROLL: I questioned if it was a certainty. Corporation Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Can I get R ..
. MR. KUSHI: Yeah, Mr. Chair. ... Councilman Nishiki, you're correct, that's what I said,
but I also said subject to Amfac saying all right.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh, oh, okay.
MR. KUSHI: Yeah. So, I, I could do the documents, it's just that...
CHAIR CARROLL: That is why my recommendation is as it is, Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So, so then what you foresee is should we get their okay,
then the, you would make the amendment to separate it at the next meeting.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
CHAI R CARROLL: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Full Council?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
CHAIR CARROLL: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh. Would you like that in the form or am ... ,
... (chuckle) ... is that in the form of a motion.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes. That is the motion.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Moved and seconded. Discussion. Mr. Nishiki.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. That would not be a substantive change would it,
Junior?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: No.
MR. KUSHI: I would say, no, because the, what you're discussing now is en ... ,
encompasses both properties and just the subject matter.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: What you're doing is dividing the action.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Further discussion? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Just a comment that initially I proposed to make a
motion to draft a new resolution separating the two properties and, uh, but now
that, you know, we've received assurances from the Corporation Counsel that we
can, you know, later amend this, you know pass the two properties ...
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: ... today in this resolution that I, I feel more assured.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further Ja ... , Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Just, I just wanted to clarify which date this will come up on,
on our next Council meeting.
CHAIR CARROLL: This will be ...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Sixteenth.
MS. ALUETA: Mr. Chair, the next Council meeting is February 16th .
CHAIR CARROLL: February 16th •
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, that, that's good. So that it's noticed on there.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes .... (tape change) ... Mr. Nishiki.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. This is an after-the-fact comment but, I, I was
reading some of the concerns raised by David Goode in regards to this project
and, and, hopefully, we will notify him that he should take all of his concerns to
ensure the safety of the people that are walking from this project onto Shaw St...,
down to Shaw Street to make sure that whatever speed bumps or humps they
put in, uh, because his concern was, as these people come down to the aquatic
center-because there will be a lot of kids and stuff-that the area be safe for
them to walk or...
CHAI R CARROLL: I agree. Can we pass on something like that? A letter from the
Chair expressing those concerns?
MS. ALUETA:
desire.

Mr. Chair, I can do that for the Committee if that's the Committee's

CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chairman, another comment.
CHAIR CARROLL: ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: It was brought up earlier by one of our testifiers about
with the resource center there and the park nearby, uh, the possibility of maybe
incor... , individuals doing some incorrigible actions over at the park and what that
could do. My, my feeling is what, what can-maybe, I should address this
question, maybe, to Mr. Ri. .. , Ridings, if there's a way the, uh, the resource
center could kind of, uh, playa role in keeping these incorrigibles away from the
park area or maybe, you know, it should be County's responsibility.
CHAIR CARROLL: I believe he discussed that about the security already.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh. Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Okay. I just thought what, why, 'cause
remember it being brought up by one of the testifiers.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah. We did discuss that about the security arrangements ...
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: ...just pertaining to that particular concern.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: All right. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I would just like to state for the record my support of the
project and the whole concept of what is being done. In, in the instance which
Alice had first mentioned where another project was brought forward several
years ago, the one thing that was not done in that case, was that the community
was not involved. This time, Mr. Ridings, Alice, uh, involved everybody who was
interested in the community, and many opportunities. And I really thank them for
that because it, it meant all the difference between being something that you
could support or something that was just being shoved down our throats. And I
heard a comment made yesterday by a gentlemen, who really did not obviously
read the paper. And when he made that comment, I told Alice that it was very
gratifying to know that one of the people who had originally had serious concerns
about the project, Mr. Buck Buchanan, stood up and made the comment that this
gentleman had every opportunity to ask whatever questions he had at numerous
times and chose not to do that, and said, you better stop griping. That wasn't his
words, but, you know ... (chuckle)... it was, it was something I don't care to repeat.
Anyway, I really feel that at this point, all the issues that have been raised during
this meeting, during previous conversations with other individuals, with my
constituents, with anyone and everyone who could possibly, you know, come
forward and raise issues, I'm satisfied with the responses that.1 have received,
and I do not have any concerns about this particular project. And I believe that
we have been given that information. Some of us had it before the meeting
today, and I really thank the dedication of the people who are putting this project
forward. So, I would just like to say for the record that they've done their
homework. A number of us have done what I believe is our homework, and I feel
comfortable and I do support the project and the acceptance of this land. Thank
you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: One more comment. I know there has been some
concern about the, the process itself, about going about and getting this resource
center approved. And, you know, I have respect for that but, on very rare
occasions, there are sometimes exceptions to the rule or you have to look for
maybe so-called loopholes to expedite things. I guess it can be agreed upon and
an exception can be made when human misery is involved. And this project is a
time-sensitive matter, and with the welform ... , welfare reformat that, uh, came
about, we're entering new grounds. As of November of this year, a lot of people
will lose their welfare benefits. And this is something new for Maui County.
~

And, as Mr. Ridings pointed out earlier in his testimony, do we fix the roof while
it's raining or do we fix the roof, you know, before it rains? And it certainly
applies to this project. You know, we, we are, yes, we are govern ... , government
officials, but we we're not robots. I think to be an effective official, you have to
show compassion when, when it comes time for human misery. And I have a lot
of respect for the efforts of Mr. Ridings and all those involved with regards to this
resource center. I, I feel it's a display of "tough love" for people down on their
luck. And I, I believe it will definitely be an asset to the community and, you
know, I commend them for their ~fforts, and I just would like to extend that out to
them.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further discussion. If not, all in favor?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried .... (gavel) ..
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers
Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Kawano,

Vice-Chair

Johnson,

and

Councilmember Hokama.
MOTION CARRIED.

ACTION:

Recommending
ADOPTION
of
resolution
entitled
"ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF LAND PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUl COUNTY CODE".

CHAIR CARROLL: All right. You noticed in your packets you, we had a memorandum
from Council member Ho ... , uh, Riki Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. He asked that that be discussed. I think we've answered
all the questions. Still yet, it, it bothers me because he did ask that we bring this
letter before the Committee. And even though we have answered it, I think we
need to be sensitive to a commission [committee] member that has made this
request. And it wa ... , it's not appropriate for me not to bring it up.
I would entertain a motion to reconsider the 201 G, so we might discuss this.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO:
reconsider.

I have no, no objection to that, Mr. Chairman, to

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I don't have any objections.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
MS. ALUETA: Mr. Chair, excuse me. Actually staff would prefer that one of the
Committee members make a an official motion, followed by an official second.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: So moved, mister, Mr. Chairman.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Seconded.
CHAIR CARROLL: Discussion? All in favor?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Thank you.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Kawano, Molina, Vice-Chair Johnson, and
Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Hokama.
MOTION CARRIED.

ACTION:

APPROVE reconsideration of vote on resolution entitled
"APPROVING THE WEST SIDE RESOURCE CENTER
PROJECT PURSUANT TO SECTION 201 G-118, HAWAII
REVISED STATUTES".

CHAIR CARROLL: All right. We have mister, everybody has Mr. Hokama's letter. I
think we have answered everything on this. I know, we've addressed the, the
rents, uh, the ... (inaudible) ... project. I'll start from the bottom and work up. What
are the terms of the loan? ... The only thing I can see over there, I think we
discussed if RHTF funding was included. Did we discuss that? ... (Iong pause) ...
I'll give you a moment to go over the letter.... (Iong pause) ...
Mr. Ridings, could you come down please.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Nishiki.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Why don't we just give this to, to Mr. Ridings and
have him answer all the questions?
CHAIR CARROLL: Answer them in writing and ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
CHAIR CARROLL: ... and present it at the next meeting?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah .... (inaudible) ... ideal.
CHAIR CARROLL: I think that would probably be ideal, it would ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: If something needs to be answered by Alice, then they
both can get it and we'll have the answers and then if Riki has any problemsbecause you're going to pass it out anyway-then, we can do it in that manner.
CHAIR CARROLL: Do the Committee members have any objection to this?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: None.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: None.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Thank you, Mr: Ridings. If you could, you have a copy
of this?
MR. RIDINGS: Yes, sir. I do.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, if you could answer all those questions in writing for the next
meeting.
MR. RIDINGS: Sho ... , shall I send it to you, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
MR. RIDINGS: All right. Will do.
MS. ALUETA: Mi. .. , Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:
quickly...

I think that if he can send it ahead of time, as, as
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CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ... as you can answer.
MR. RIDINGS: I will.
CHAIR CARROLL: As quickly as possible.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: In that way, at least, you know, should Riki return and
read some of the answers, he may have another que ... , line of questions.
MR. RIDINGS: Happy to do that. I'll try to have it in your hands by Monday or Tuesday
of next week.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
MR. RIDINGS: Yes, sir.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. We have moved to reconsider. We have reconsidered.
MS. ALUETA: Mr. Chair, I believe we still-since we, since the Committee voted to
reconsider the item-now you need to vote on it again.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Could we have a motion to approve the original motion
again?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Discussion? All in favor?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Kawano, Molina, Vice-Chair Johnson, and
Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None

EXC.:

Councilmember Hokama.
MOTION CARRIED.

ACTION:

Recommending
ADOPTION
of
resolution
entitled
"APPROVING THE WEST SIDE RESOURCE CENTER
PROJECT PURSUANT TO SECTION 201G-118, HAWAII
REVISED STATUTES".

CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Is it appropriate to file this item or not? All right. I would
like a motion to file the ...
MS. ALUETA: It's the County Communications, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Wait, what, what, I'm sorry, Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Mr. Chairman, if you're planning to separate the item, you wouldn't file
necessarily.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, because we're going to separate, so we wouldn't file it then.
MS. LEE: Yeah, not, not the land dedication one ...
CHAIR CARROLL: The "G".
MS. LEE: The 201 G was filed. Yeah.
CHAIR CARROLL: A motion just to separate the 201G.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Discussion. All in favor.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Aye

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers
Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Kawano,

Vice-Chair

Johnson,

and

Councilmember Hokama.
MOTION CARRIED.

ACTION:

Recommending the FILING of County Communication
No. 01-54, relating to the application for housing
development pursuant to Section 201 G, HRS.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Motion carried. ... (gavel)...
meeting is adjourned .... (gavel) ..
ADJOURN: 11 :55 a.m.

APPROVED BY:

77~~

Robert Carroll, Chair
Human

Services and Economic
Development Committee

Transcribed by: Karean Zukeran
hsed:min:010201 :kyz
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